#### **Seton Hall University**

## eRepository @ Seton Hall

Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs)

Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses

Spring 2-23-2021

# A Barrier or Conduit? Analyzing the perception of support services in higher education on the academic persistence of Black male students

LaQuan Dyce Seton Hall University, laquandyce@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Higher Education Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Dyce, LaQuan, "A Barrier or Conduit? Analyzing the perception of support services in higher education on the academic persistence of Black male students" (2021). Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs). 2847.

https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations/2847

#### **Seton Hall University**

## eRepository @ Seton Hall

Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs)

Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses

Spring 2-23-2021

# A Barrier or Conduit? Analyzing the perception of support services in higher education on the academic persistence of Black male students

LaQuan Dyce Seton Hall University, laquandyce@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Higher Education Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Dyce, LaQuan, "A Barrier or Conduit? Analyzing the perception of support services in higher education on the academic persistence of Black male students" (2021). Seton Hall University Dissertations and Theses (ETDs). 2847.

https://scholarship.shu.edu/dissertations/2847

# A Barrier or Conduit? Analyzing the perception of support services in higher education on the academic persistence of Black male students

LaQuan Dyce

Seton Hall University

Dissertation Committee

Edmund Adjapong, Ph.D Mentor

Jan Furman, Ed.D

Thomas Jordan, Ph.D

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the requirements for the degree of
Doctor of Education

Department of Educational Leadership, Management, and Policy
Seton Hall University
Spring 2021

© 2021 LaQuan Dyce



COLLEGE OF EDUCATION & HUMAN SERVICES
DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION LEADERSHIP MANAGEMENT & POLICY

#### APPROVAL FOR SUCCESSFUL DEFENSE

<u>LaQuan Dyce</u> has successfully defended and made the required modifications to the text of the doctoral dissertation for the **Ed.D.** during this <u>2021</u> Spring Semester.

#### **DISSERTATION COMMITTEE**

(please sign and date)

Edmund Adjapong, Ph.D Mentor	Date
Jan Furman, Ed.D Committee Member	Date
Thomas Jordan, Ph.D Committee Member	Date

The mentor and any other committee members who wish to review revisions will sign and date this document only when revisions have been completed. Please return this form to the Office of Graduate Studies, where it will be placed in the candidate's file and submit a copy with your final dissertation.

#### Acknowledgments

I want to acknowledge Jesus Christ for guiding me through this journey. Thank you for your faithfulness. I knew if you got me to it, then you would get me through it.

Proverbs 18:24 says, "The man of too many friends will be broken in pieces and come to ruin, but there is a true friend who sticks closer than a brother. Thank you to my bros, Antoine, Brice, Jeiris, Joe, Travis, and Will, for supporting me through this journey. Thank you to all my mentees. I love ya'll and hope I'm making you all proud.

Proverbs 15:22 says, "Without counsel plans fail, but with many advisers, they succeed." I thank God for Dr. Thomas Jordan! I literally could not get this degree without you. Thank you for being tough, for being consistent, and for always be there. I appreciate everything you have done for me my entire life. You are the first person I knew who had earned a doctorate. Thank you for inspiring me to reach for the academic stars. Love you, Dr. J!

Thank you to Bishop H. Curtis Douglas. Your preaching lifted me, inspired me, motivated me, and carried me through the vicissitudes of my life from my mid-teens throughout my entire twenties. The word that God has put in your mouth brought me closer to God and blessed me much. Thank you for being the male figure to raise me in the things of the Lord. I love you forever. Oh, and thanks for your daughter!

A special thank you to Shawn Corey Carter (Jay-Z), the greatest artist of all time. Thank you for your brilliant mind, business acumen, and lyrical genius. I can honestly say only Jesus has inspired me more. I guess I "got a strange way of seeing life like, I'm Stevie Wonder with beads under the durag. Intuition is there even when my vision's impaired, yeah."

Thank you to the scholars, teachers, and preachers who have added to my spiritual walk and have challenged me to study the word of God more deeply: Bishop T.D. Jakes, Dr. Donald

Hilliard Jr., Bishop Tudor Bismark, Dr. Myles Munroe, Dr. Howard-John Wesley, Dr. Jamal H. Bryant, and Dr. Dharius Daniels. Pastor Dharius, thank you for your commitment to studying the word of God and for accepting your call to leading world changers. You've challenged me to increase my relational intelligence, first with God, then with others.

Thank you to my friend Deaconess Kathryn Lollis for helping me with admission statements and applications; I love you. Thank you to Dr. Scott Williams for journeying along with me in pursuit of our doctoral degrees. Roomies for life! Thank you to the 13 young Black men who participated in this study. I appreciate you all for trusting me with your personal experiences and stories. Thank you for being open and honest and giving life to this research.

Lastly, thank you to everyone who supported me during this journey. Grace and peace be unto you from God, our Father, and the Lord Jesus Christ.

#### **Dedication**

First, I dedicate this work to my Lord and Savior, Jesus Christ. Without your grace and mercy, I could not have completed this work. Thank you for ordering my steps. Thank you for your guidance, your wisdom, your gift of discernment, and your unconditional love. Thank you for being the sacrificial lamb, and thank you for saving me. I knew that with man, this was impossible, but with God, all things are possible.

I dedicate this work to my brilliant, faithful, beautiful best friend and wife, Courtney Elizabeth. You are the greatest thing that has happened to me outside of the Lord. Thank you for riding with me our entire marriage, to this point as I pursued higher education. You've supported me and helped me in every area to ensure that I could complete my schooling with minimal stress. You are my angel sent from heaven, and I love you, and I appreciate you. I promise this is my last degree. I thank God every day for you. Proverbs 18:22 says, "He who finds a wife finds a good thing and obtains favor from the Lord." I am in complete agreement with the scholar who once said, "Damn nephew, you got a good ass wife."

I dedicate this effort to my daughter, Laney Amour. Laney, you are my most incredible creation. I love you. I have obtained this degree to motivate and inspire you to do whatever God has called you to do. Isaiah 41:10 says, "Don't be afraid, for I am with you. Don't be discouraged, for I am your God. I will strengthen you and help you. I will hold you up with my victorious right hand." Just do it, Laney; the Lord and Daddy are with you.

I dedicate this work to my family: my father, Tony, and my momma, Latonya; to my father-in-law, Bishop Douglas, and my *MiL*, Yolanda; to my siblings, LaShonda, LaTayja, LaTaj, Anthony, Johanna, Rebekah, and Jonathan; to my niece Chloe Jai; to my late grandmother

Joan Faye Prendergast (Nanny) and my late aunt Pastor Joyce Tirado; to my aunt Toya (I love you, Auntie); and to *all* my cousins, from Sidney on down.

#### Abstract

This study aimed to illuminate the perceptions of whether higher education support services function as a barrier or conduit to Black male undergraduate students' academic persistence. The relationship between 13 Black male undergraduate students and their higher education institutions was examined. The researcher proposed a model of qualitative exploratory methodology. This study was motivated by three research questions: (1) What resources are instrumental in helping Black males persist academically? (2) How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence? and (3) In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution?

Williams (2015) queried Black brains matter: why are graduation rates so low? This question is a fundamental inquiry in higher education. We argue that a new generation of research in this area needs to address the extended problem: how Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their academic institutions. Despite literature that suggested and supported Black male students' academic persistence, there was never an exploration into how Black male students perceived higher education support services in conjunction with their academic persistence. Qualitative data consisted of individual interviews with 13 Black male undergraduate students and one focus group with 6 of the same 13 participants. Once collected, transcribed, and analyzed, a thorough thematic analysis revealed six emergent themes. The results indicated that Black male students perceived higher education support services to support their academic persistence. Still, the quality by which support services are rendered ought to be customized and executed with care.

## Contents

	4
DEDICATION	6
ABSTRACT	8
CONTENTS	9
LIST OF TABLES	11
CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION	
STATEMENT OF THE PROBLEM	
Purpose of the Study	
Methodology & Research Design Overview	
Assumptions	
Research Question(s)	17
DEFINITION OF TERMS	
SUMMARY OF THE STUDY	
CHAPTER II: LITERATURE REVIEW	20
Higher Education	
HISTORICAL ORIGINS OF HIGHER EDUCATION	
HISTORICAL ORIGINS OF BLACKS ENTERING HIGHER EDUCATION IN THE U.S.	
SUPPORT SERVICES IN HIGHER EDUCATION	
ACADEMIC PERSISTENCE AND BLACK MALES	
HIGHER EDUCATION SUPPORT SERVICES AND BLACK MALES	30
SUMMARY OF LITERATURE REVIEW	33
CHAPTER III: METHODOLOGY	36
Qualitative Analysis	
Participants	
THE RATIONALE FOR THE NUMBER OF PARTICIPANTS	
Validity & Reliability	
CONSENT AND ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS	
Data Collection	58
Data Analysis	
SUMMARY OF METHODOLOGY	
CHAPTER IV: RESULTS	61
Participant's School Attendance and Diversity Programs	62
DIVERSITY STATISTICS OF PARTICIPANTS' SCHOOLS	
Conduit or Barrier	69
THEMES	70
Q1: Instrumental Resources	71
Q2: NAVIGATING INSTITUTIONAL SUPPORT	
Q3: PERCEPTION OF INSTITUTIONAL SUPPORT SERVICES	82
Summary	85
CHAPTER V: CONCLUSION	87
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS	87
Discussion	
Q3: PERCEPTION OF INSTITUTIONAL SUPPORT SERVICES  SUMMARY  CHAPTER V: CONCLUSION  SUMMARY OF FINDINGS	

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE	93
GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS	97
Delimitations	97
LIMITATIONS	99
IMPLICATIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH	102
Final Thoughts	104
REFERENCES	105
APPENDIX A: INTERVIEW PROTOCOL	125
APPENDIX B: RECRUITMENT OF INTRODUCTORY	126
APPENDIX C: INFORMED CONSENT	127
APPENDIX D: IRB APPROVAL LETTER	129

### **List of Tables**

Table 1. Data Collection Procedure for Research Questions	. 59
Table 2. Schools Attended and Black Male Diversity Programs	. 62
Table 3. Data Analysis Themes	. 70

#### Chapter I

#### Introduction

American society illuminates the marginalization of Black men. Jenkins (2006) stated the trends that demanded immediate consideration included the underachievement, lack of inclusion, and backward progression of Black men within American society, especially within the educational arena. Jenkins (2006) further asserted that Black men's low academic persistence in America required urgent care.

During the era of slavery in the United States (U.S.), Blacks' education was habitually discouraged, except for religious instruction. South Carolina passed the first laws prohibiting slave education in 1740. Randall (2000) stated that the U.S. was the only country of notice to have banned the teaching of slaves. Douglass (1968) supposed that knowledge was the pathway from slavery to freedom. He asserted that a slave who learned to read would be free from mental bondage and unfit for slavery.

#### **Statement of the Problem**

Noguera (1997) estimated that 44% of all Black men are functionally illiterate. "The high school dropout rate for Black males is also high with 20% to 30% of urban Black male youth leaving school before graduation" (Noguera, 1997, p. 128). According to the 1900 U.S. Census, 57% of Black males were uneducated. Approximately one hundred years later, 44% of all Black men are still illiterate (Noguera, 1997). Jenkins (2006) found that after 100 years from 1900, the literacy rate for Black men had improved by only 13%.

The wrecked phenomenon of failing Black males is thematic across various areas within American society. In juxtaposition to the educational system, approximately 39.8% more Black men are registered within the criminal justice system than enrolled in higher learning institutions,

according to Jenkins (2006). "One in five Black men live in poverty as opposed to 1 in 12 White men, and Black men hold an unemployment rate that is 2.3 times higher than White men" (Jenkins, 2006, p. 128). Inside the employment realm, Black males earned 73% of their White male counterparts (Jenkins, 2006). Noguera (1997) posited that the average Black male with a college degree made less than the average white male with a high school diploma.

Dulabaum (2016) found that students of color — males, in particular — faced significant challenges in higher education. She reported that Black male students, on average, were less successful academically than other racial/ethnic groups, including Black women. Black male students had the lowest persistence rates (Dulabaum, 2016). Since college academic persistence is a significant variable in obtaining higher earnings, more extraordinary efforts are needed within higher education to help Black men complete their education. With an unbiased system that supports and promotes equitable career readiness and opportunities, the economic disparity could be on the pathway of extinction. Palmer & Young (2009) concluded, "educational attainment has consequences for social mobility, future earning opportunities, and marketability [...] Furthermore, despite the marginal increase in the number of Black males in higher education, they continue to lag behind their female counterparts. The problems of retaining Black males have many social and economic implications" (p. 478). Therefore, the persistence and acquisition of a college degree must be at the forefront of academic institutions' goals and objectives.

Thernstrom & Thernstrom (1997) posited that income inequality and diminutive opportunities for advancement kept African Americans in poverty. They further asserted that African Americans were kept dependent and uneducated, with restricted possibilities: possibilities of true freedom, life, liberty, economic equality, and the pursuit of happiness.

Harper & Simmons (2019) stated that "higher education in the U.S. is a public good. While it confers enormous personal and material advantages to individuals, it more significantly profits our broader society" (p. 6). Harper & Simmons (2019) affirmed a strengthened economy and boosted innovation when there is a significant increase in postsecondary degree attainment and found that Americans who graduated from college were far less likely than those without degrees to be unemployed, dependent on government assistance, and constricted to low-wage jobs with insufficient employee benefits and inadequate opportunities for upward mobility. Harper & Simmons (2019) concluded that higher education institutions helped make this probable.

Despite efforts of equality, Black males remain economically disenfranchised. This economic disparity, as mentioned, is correlated with Black men having the lowest higher education graduation rates amongst all other races and ethnicities. According to data researched by the National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA), African American male college graduation rates from 2010 to 2016 were 40% compared to 49% for African American females. The same data reported the graduation rates for white students and Asian American students at 69% and 77%, respectively (Understand African American Male College Rate in 2020). The achievement gap is a problem for Black male students, their families, and communities, but it affects the entire country's financial well-being. Ladson-Billings (2006) defined the achievement gap as disparities in standardized test scores between Black and White, Latina/o and Whites, and recent immigrant and White students. McKinsey & Company (2009) studied the persistence of academic achievement gaps and concluded that such disparities impose the financial equivalent of a perpetual depression on the nation's economy.

According to Roach (2003), for a society to reap the full benefit of its investments, Black men must be seen as a valuable asset and tied to the development of the economy, social justice,

and equality. Malcolm X (1964) stated that there must be a guarantee that Black men receive an equitable quality education. Subsequently, will and skill are required. Hillard (1978) said that quality education was achievable if there was a concerted effort to educate Black students.

#### **Purpose of the Study**

"The plain fact is that there are some Americans who, in the aggregate, are consistently doing worse in our society. Groups that have had the odds stacked against them in unique ways that require unique solutions; groups who've seen fewer opportunities that have spanned generations," President Barack Obama (2014). From the Negro Act of 1740 to today's dismal academic persistence rates of Black men, educational infrastructures designed to enhance social mobility via education is lacking. Therefore, higher education support services, such as academic advisement, financial assistance, and career services that seek to strengthen Black male students, are needed. This study examines the perception of higher education support services as either barriers or conduits to Black male students' academic persistence.

#### **Methodology & Research Design Overview**

This study employed a qualitative research method. Qualitative methods are useful in disclosing participants' visions, experiences, and perspectives; therefore, a qualitative methodology fits this study (Arantzamendi et al., 2012b; Green and Thorogood, 2009). This dissertation was an exploratory study that allowed students to voice varying aspects of their respective academic institutions' experiences. The development and refined beliefs derived from the common themes gathered and analyzed from the data established guided this exploration.

The qualitative research strategy explores how humans experience the world around them. Research studies utilizing qualitative methodologies are vital to human ethos because of the culture established through the ensemble of stories we tell about ourselves (Geertz, 1975).

Berger (1997) stated that storytelling is such an essential measure because narratives help individuals shape their experiences into expressive chapters that call upon social manners of rationale and exemplification. Qualitative research harvests complete understandings of rich, contextual, and mostly unstructured, non-numeric data (Mason, 2002) by engaging in dialogues with the research participants in a natural setting (Creswell, 2009). The significant item of qualitative study research is its focus on *how* and *why* questions (Myers, 2009) and, for this reason, is appropriate for descriptive and exploratory studies (Mouton, 2001).

Examining how current Black male students perceive institutional higher education support created a suitable research approach. Therefore, exploring the depth of their perceptions, often associated with one's reality, impacts higher education resources as either a barrier or conduit to their persistence.

In this study, the participants were recruited by random solicitation via email and social media. This study consisted of 13 participants who self-identified as a Black African American male. Each student in the study was an active full-time student. This exploratory research process contained online one-on-one interviews and an online focus group.

Webster & Mertoya (2007) posited the exploratory inquiry provides researchers with "a rich framework through which they can investigate the ways humans experience the world depicted in their stories" (p. 3). Qualitative analysis allows for the same. It augments the research by creating greater awareness through the lens of the participants. Just as a story develops the intricacies of characters, interactions, and backgrounds, this exploratory study illuminated Black males' experiences in higher education with academic advising, financial support, instructional, and career support.

Chapter III offers greater detail of the exploratory qualitative research design. Overall,

this strategy obtains answers to the query indicated in the Research Questions section.

#### **Assumptions**

By applying a qualitative methodology, Atieno (2009) stated some common assumptions that exist include but are not limited to: (1) being concerned primarily with the process, rather than the outcomes, (2) being interested in how people make sense of their lives, experiences, and their worldview, (3) being the primary and human instrument for data collection and analysis, rather than through exclusively via inventories, online surveys, or machines, (4) being physically able to go to the people, setting, site, or institution to observe or record behavior in its natural environment, (5) being interested in the process, meaning, and understanding gained through words or pictures, and (6) having an inductive approach where abstractions, concepts, hypotheses, and theories from details.

This study's overarching assumption was the values of academic persistence in higher education from Black male students related to the support provided by their respective colleges and universities. The hypothesis was that resources supporting Black male students' continuance weren't sufficient. Finally, the underlying assumption was that participants in the study were sincere and truthful with the data provided in the online surveys, interviews, and focus group. According to Simon (2011), while privacy may be in order, at any time, without warning, the participants may withdraw from the study, either physically or mentally.

#### **Research Question(s)**

The exploratory qualitative design encouraged participants to express their attitudes freely with little limitations. In addition, this methodology examined the primary variables associated with higher education resources that either helped or hindered Black males' academic success (persistence) in higher education. The following research questions navigated the

dialogue in the study:

- 1. What resources are instrumental in helping Black males persist academically?
- 2. How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence?
- 3. In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution?

#### **Definition of Terms**

Throughout this research are terms used to describe and reference a plethora of variables. One such term is *higher education*, referred to as the undergraduate division of universities and colleges. Within higher education support are four categorizations: (a) *academic advising*, (b) *financial assistance*, (c) *instructional support*, and (d) *career support*. David Crocket (1985) defined academic advisement as the "developmental process which assists students in the clarification of their life/career goals and the development of educational plans for the realization of these goals" (p. 248).

Voorhees (1985) defined financial aid as grants, loans, and federal need. His research examined the impact of financial assistance on a college student's ability to persist or drop out. Voorhees concluded that federal-based campus aid was essential to the persistence of college students. Arnold & Kaufman (1986) affirmed that "any assistance obtained to make up the difference between what a student and his or her family can afford to pay, and the total cost of higher education" (7).

Additionally, the institution's instructional support services are services via writing centers, math centers, professional tutors, and peer tutors. Career services are services provided by the institution that help prepare, equip, and assist students in obtaining employment.

According to Kretovics, Honaker, and Kraning (1999), "Career services is the department directly responsible for connecting students with employment" (p.77). This study employed the definition above.

The second term in this study references *academic persistence*. Cuccaro-Alamin, S. (1997) stated that persistence refers to the act of continuing toward an educational goal, for example, earning a bachelor's degree. For this study, academic persistence is acting toward the educational purpose of earning a bachelor's degree.

Lastly, the third term, *Black male students* are defined as active undergraduate students who self-identify as male. They also are of African descent or have a family whose ancestors are born in African.

#### **Summary of the Study**

This dissertation comprises five chapters. Chapter I delivers the introduction as well as a backdrop to this study. It states the research questions that direct the investigation at large.

Chapter I identifies the purpose and significance of the study as well as defines critical terms.

Overall, Chapter I highlights the importance of higher education support for Black male students' academic persistence. Chapter II gathers the relevant theoretical frameworks associated with this study. It expounds upon researchers' exemplary work to serve as either credence to this author's work or conflicting ideology for further examination. Chapter III provides a comprehensive rationalization of the qualitative methodology chosen to collect and analyze this study. Chapter IV platforms the findings from the data collected. It also describes who the participants are and highlights why their backgrounds are imperative to the sample. Finally, Chapter V addresses thematic conclusions derived from the study and recommendations and implications for further research.

#### Chapter II

#### Literature Review

This chapter reviews the literature surrounding the significance of higher education support serving as either a barrier or conduit to the academic persistence of Black male students. It reflects on research and methodologies analyzing the importance of higher education, higher education support services, and academic persistence as they pertain to Black male college students. More specifically, this chapter examines the disproportionate number of Black male students who do not academically persist at the undergraduate level in contrast to their White counterparts.

This chapter defines American higher education as well as its historical origins, outlines the educational resources and support services, highlights the phenomena of Black students in higher education, and reviews the literature on the role higher education support has on academic persistence for Black male students. Bush (2004) stated that many Black males attended higher education institutions because they perceived these universities as venues that could assist their economic advancement. This chapter sets the groundwork for descriptive analysis with the findings in Chapter IV.

#### **Higher Education**

Though many colleges and universities have added graduate-level degree programs, research centers, and other undertakings that extend beyond the bachelor level, U.S. custom has traditionally leaned toward the notion that when speaking of higher education, the conversation is referencing the undergraduate level or college. Gasman (2003) declared when speaking of higher education, no matter the generation, it is assumed the emphasis is on undergraduate college studies. Trow (1993) described higher education as "the large, untidy, uncoordinated"

from the center, and without national standards for the admission of students, the appointment of academic staff, or the awarding of degrees" (p. 40).

An important element that further establishes higher education is the accreditation that is conferred upon an institution. Kells (1984) stated that conferral of accredited grade designates that an institution or program in instructor education, for example, is accepted by the National Council for the Accreditation of Teacher Education while the American Assembly of Collegiate Schools of business evaluates programs in business and administration. Franzosa (1996) stated institutional accreditation ascertains the assertion that "a college or university as a whole: (a) has appropriate purposes; (b) has resources needed to accomplish its purposes; (c) can demonstrate that it is accomplishing its purposes, (d) gives reason to believe that it continues to accomplish its purposes" (p. 130).

Thelin (2011) stated, "To grasp the 370-year history of American higher education in a single glimpse is both unwieldy and unwise" (p. 3). Therefore, this study examined the historical origins of higher education in America.

#### **Historical Origins of Higher Education**

The history of higher education in America is directly connected to the history of Harvard College (currently known as Harvard University). When colonizers settled to the New World (currently known as America), Harvard was the only existing English institution of higher learning. Its establishment in 1636 was a college to train ministers in the Gospel of Jesus Christ. In *New England's First Fruits*, London (1643), the likely author and scholar, Hugh Peters, asserted, "[One] of the next things we longed for and looked after was to advance learning and perpetuate it to posterity; dreading to leave an illiterate ministry to the churches, when our present ministers shall lie in the dust" (p.12). One of the rules and precepts that was observed in

the early college according to Kimball's (2010) book, *The Liberal Arts Tradition: A*Documentary History, was "Everyone shall so exercise himself in reading the Scriptures twice a day that he shall be ready to give such an account of his proficiency therein, both in theoretical observations of the language and logic and in practical and spiritual truths, as his tutor shall require, according to his ability; seeing the entrance of the word giveth light; it giveth understanding, to the simple (Psalm 119:130, p. 199).

Handlin & Handlin stated (1974) while educating and equipping ministers was the genesis of colonial colleges, that commitment was not the only purpose of the undergraduate Bachelor of Arts curriculum. According to Gasman (2003), the charge of the higher education institution was to certify the preparation and experiential discipline of a future leadership cohort. Although this was the intent of college education, the Native American group attested to unfair treatment when their children attended these schools. Gasman (2003) explained a recollection by Benjamin Franklin (1784); how during one occurrence after the chief fathers of a group of Native American students returned home, was accused of their children coming back from school being sluggish, unhealthy, and incapable of making good decisions. Subsequently, college enrollment was restricted to White males only, Gasman stated, "most from established, prosperous families and members of the colony's dominant protestant denomination" (p. 6). American higher education has undertones and blatancy of discrimination very early on. According to Mosses (1999), the U.S. was initially established as a country that afforded educational opportunities for only wealthy, elite, White males, while not incorporating women, all people of color, and even poor White males.

Outtz (1995) stated, "The notion of 'higher education for a chosen few' is changing to one of 'higher education as a basic need for all,' and our society is now depending on higher

education institutions to prepare huge numbers of individuals for their roles as workers, informed citizens, and parents" (p. 65).

#### Historical Origins of Blacks Entering Higher Education in the U.S.

Titcomb (2020) created a chronological timeline of major milestones in the advancement of Black people in higher education. He documented that in 1799, John Chavis, a Presbyterian minister and teacher, was the first Black person on record to attend an American college or university. In 1823, Alexander Lucius Twilight earned his bachelor's degree from Middlebury College in the state of Vermont, becoming the first known African American to graduate from a college in the United States.

In 1833, Oberlin College was established in the state of Ohio. According to Titcomb (2020), the institution was open to Black men and women and had a reputation and dedication to African American higher education. Though the institution didn't become degree-granting until 1932, Titcomb (2020) recorded that Cheyney University in Pennsylvania was established in 1837 designated for recently freed Black people. By 1880, 45 Black colleges and universities were in existence, and ten years thereafter approximately 64 Black colleges were open for student enrollment, according to Titcomb (2020). In 1900, after over 100 years since the first Black person attended college in America, Black colleges opened for business increased to 78, according to Titcomb (2020).

#### **Support Services in Higher Education**

#### Academic Advisement

Greenwood (1998); Schein & Laff (1997); Schneider (1998); and Turkey (1996) argued responsibility student academic advice has in successfully concentrating on the objectives of the students as well as the institution. Turkey (1996) noted the importance of taking a "systems"

approach to academic advice. According to Colton, Connor, Shultz, & Easter (1999), support services that include proactive involvement has been found to create powerful academic and retention outcomes. Successful academic advisement programs focus on academic, social, and emotional issues, goals interpretation, and matters relating to student engagement and relationship to the educational institution, according to Colton et al. (1999). Tinto (1993) and Mayo et al. (1995) stated that successful academic advisement that has a mentoring element offers suitable role models and/or counselors who encourage and support students through their educational development, as well as help students adjust to the nuances of the higher educational institution they attend.

Yarbrough (2002) studied the engagement approach to academic advisement, which adopts that the primary academic adviser as the primary mentor in supporting the students in recognizing and deciphering their academic goals and objectives.

Haworth and Conrad (1997) provided the following outlook concerning engagement theory and the quality of an academic program: "high-quality programs are those in which students, faculty, and administrators engage in a mutually supportive teaching and learning: students invest in teaching as well as learning, and faculty and administrators invest in learning as well as teaching" (p. 27). According to Haworth and Conrad's (1997) engagement theory of academic program quality: "Students who learn from committed scholar-teachers become more inspired professionals who are more committed to their profession and to their ongoing professional growth and development" (p. 31). According to Schein and Laff (1997), this ideal of academic advice concentrates on the goals and objectives of incoming students, matching with faculty-advisors who are also mentors and likely share the same interests.

#### Financial Assistance

Biggs, Torres, & Washington (1998) and McNairy (1996) argued organizational institutional barriers mentioned in the literature on retention for Black students included inadequate financial assistance. Parker (1998) said there was a scarcity of college funds for programs that focused on engaging in supportive relationships with students. Stampen (1983) revealed that approximately 67% of students who attended public higher education institutions needed some sort of financial assistance. Tinto (1983) said failure to direct consideration to the finances of higher education students as an effective factor for academic persistence was a major limitation.

According to Voorhees (1985), student financial aid was the greatest grant to higher education in the federal budget. He noted that most of the financial aid capital from the federal government was directed to students which then went to the higher education institutions that said students elected to attend; therefore, these institutions were major stakeholders in increasing recruitment and academic persistence for all students.

Voorhees (1985) studied "the connection between the federal campus-based financial aid programs and the persistence of high need freshmen" (p. 21). Astin (1975) noted the conventional wisdom and influence that certain types of higher education support have on academic persistence. Jensen (1981) disagreed with Astin's take. He reported that from 1968 to 1981, federal financial aid increased 36 times as much, which rejects the null hypothesis of the effectiveness of financial aid on academic persistence. Voorhees (1985) concluded that his findings contradicted one another; therefore, failed to provide substantial instruction to financial aid officers on how to construct financial aid packages to significantly affect academic persistence in a positive way. He concluded that the success of institutional approaches to

increase the academic persistence of students in need of financial assistance relied on the involvement of financial aid officers and specialists.

Geronimo (1985) studied whether or not higher education students decided to drop out of college based on their financial situation. She found that financial assistance was directly correlated to the achievement of college degrees and was the third most significant effect on persistence. St. John, Andrieu, and Oescher, and Starkey (1992) found that the number of grants awarded had a positive effect on academic persistence when students were enrolled in private higher educational institutions.

Once again, Jensen (1984) disagreed. He inspected the categorical connections of student financial assistance and the links to selected aid packages with higher educational academic persistence. The findings implied that financial aid had a small positive influence on academic persistence, yet according to Jensen (1984), "... it can be speculated that the combined effects of student aid on access, persistence, and subsequent degree attainment is substantial" (p. 126).

#### Career Services

According to Kretovics, Honaker, and Kraning (1999), "employment is an end result of education that has brought career services to the center stage at many colleges and universities across the U.S. On most campuses, career services are the department directly responsible for connecting students with employment" (p.77). Feldman & Turnley (1995) believed the definitive measure in the thoughts of many higher education stakeholders or persons of interest was whether or not the student was able to obtain employment after they matriculated. Patterson (1993) stated that students with undecided goals ought to be referred to career counseling. Meznek (1987) said definitive goals concerning a chosen profession and why that field was selected were positively connected with academic persistence.

According to Teal & Herrick (1962) in 1919, Yale University started one of the initial models of the placement centers. According to Zunker (1998), Parsons' three-part Trait and Factor Theory provided the underlying theoretical assumptions of the placement center:

- 1. A clear understanding of yourself, aptitudes, abilities, interests, resources, limitations, and other qualities.
- 2. Knowledge of the requirements and conditions of success, advantages and disadvantages, compensations, opportunities, and prospects in different lines of work.
- 3. True reasoning on the relations of these two groups of facts (p. 10).

Kretovics, Honaker, and Kraning (1999) suggested as companies and organizations demand for young, capable workers increased, the significance of career placement centers, employment offices, and career development at higher education institutions began to rise.

Lorick (1987) stated that institutional career services support, in connection with the efforts of faculty, student affairs experts, and alumni worked to match students with employment opportunities. Bishop (1966) added that several job-related training programs brought forth greater attentiveness to placement centers on the university campus. Rentz & Sanddlemire (1988) attested that career theory made the transition from Trait and Factor (abilities, preferences, attitudes, job requirements, performance demands), used mainly in placement centers in the beginning stages to more human capital or people-oriented focus deriving from counseling and student development theory.

As Herr et al. (1993) stated,

"The placement event needed to be viewed as the end of a process of career development that involved knowledge, exploratory activities, the 80 Journal of Student Affairs, Vol. VIII, 1999 development of skills, career planning, the choice of a major as an

intermediate career decision, and learning that began before the entrance to college and continued through diverse learning in higher education and that ultimately brought the student to the activity called placement" (p. 3).

As the student affairs profession evolved from student development to student learning, Blimling (1998) and Schroeder (1998) stated career services were innovating from the placement and planning models to today's most dominant model and networking model according to Casella (1990). He characterized this model as:

An intersection where students and alumni, employers, and faculty and staff meet to deal with all the many varieties of career matters in an active association of ... human, print, and electronic career resources [as] the most efficient and effective method of performing both the job placement and career planning activities (p. 33).

#### **Academic Persistence and Black Males**

Levin and Levin (1991) stated that "equal access" to higher education increased the faith of those as a solution to the financial and social problems that Black people experience. "Education continues to be a major vehicle for upward mobility, and attainment of a bachelor's degree is the largest single factor responsible for the creation of the present Black middle class" (Dervarics, 1989, p. 3). Although Black students' high school graduation rates increased, the number of Black students enrolling in college decreased by approximately seven percent between 1976 and 1985 according to Lang (1992). Lang attributed this to many factors including but not limited to, rising tuition costs and a lack of serious investment in equal opportunity by some higher education institutions. Equal opportunity or access, unfortunately persisting academically for Black people, especially males, has been an issue of equal concern.

Low academic persistence or lower graduate rates has been custom in American history.

According to Chavez & Maestas-Flores, (1991); Clewell & Ficklen, (1987); Grayson, (1998); and Levin & Levin (1991), Black students have lower graduation rates, higher attrition rates, and more reports of academic difficulty when compared with their White counterparts.

Act (1998), Grayson (1998), and the Higher Education Research Institute (1998) reported that after four years of schooling, only 19.4% of Black students earned bachelor's degrees versus 43% of their White counterparts earning a bachelor's degree over the same time period. Act et al. (1998) also reported that after nine years of schooling, 33.9% of Black students graduated with bachelor's degrees versus 47.3% of their White counterparts earning a bachelor's degree during the same time frame.

Wood and Williams (2013) studied first-year academic persistence amongst Black male students enrolled in community colleges. They found environmental properties were significantly more of a predictor of academic persistence than factors in other areas. Whereas Wood & Turner (2011) stated that the likelihood of academic persistence for Black males attending higher education institutions, specifically community colleges, was low. Wood and Williams (2013) researched that according to the U.S. Department of Education "11.5% of Black male students depart from a community college within one year of admission, 48.9% leave after three years, and 83% leave after six years, without achieving their intended certificate or degree" (p. 2).

Wood & Turner (2011) alluded that Black male students receiving support services in two-year schools versus four-year schools were totally different. Flowers (2006) stated that Black male students at four-year schools received greater academic benefits versus Black male students at two-year institutions. Flowers (2006) "studied and compared academic and social integration patterns between Black males enrolled in two- and four-year colleges and found that

Black males had significantly lower levels of academic and social integration experiences at twoyear institutions than they did at four-year institutions" (Wood & Turner, 2011 p. 4).

Wood & Turner (2011) concluded that studies have delivered significant insight into the factors that affect Black male academic persistence. He determined that a sense of urgency was necessary in this regard as analytical relations between theory, research, and practice were needed to assist Black male students with their academic needs. Eventually, such dialogues, steered by the results of quantitative and qualitative research, can lead to policies, practices, and strategies that produce better academic outcomes for Black male students.

#### **Higher Education Support Services and Black Males**

Beyond access to support services, scholars believe in order for Black males to academically persist, support services from higher education institutions must proactively seek Black male students. Tinto (1993) indicated that for the academic success of Black males, they need to use more support services, yet historically Black males underutilize support services. Robert & Thompson (1994) claimed reactive programs that are initiated by the student are found to be successful for non-Black students but unsuccessful for Black students. They suggested the need for intentional strategic programming to increase the chance of success for Black male students. Shultz, Colton, & Colton (2001) stated proactive (versus reactive) programs do not gamble with academic success by way of mandating students to engage in program activities that are planned to support students to avoid the social and academic behaviors and pitfalls that lead to failure and/or dropping out. Tinto (1993) recommended that programs such as these were vital for Black male student success.

Early intervention may be a major solution to the hesitation of Black male students seeking help and higher education institutions providing help. Seidman (1996) believed the

importance of checking on students and having an early warning technique that notifies faculty and administers to potential academic problems is a must. Levin & Levin (1991) agreed with Seidman (1996) and indicated that academic intercessions are most optimal when issues are caught in adequate enough time to put in place a plan of action that makes a substantial difference. Norman & Norman (1995) said that being able to discover one's own perceptual prejudices, mindsets, and decrees along with understanding and embracing diversity in cultures and languages that students carry to campus strengthen support networks for Black male students.

Yarbrough (2002) reflects on studies done by Matthay (1995). [Matthay] examined specific strategies for working with students from culturally and socially diverse backgrounds. In addition, he used a specific seven-section approach to prepare high school guidance counselors for advising students about college selection and admission. The seven sections discussed examining techniques for motivating students; preplanning for academic, extracurricular, and financial success; exploring options for higher education; explaining the application and admission process; exploring the needs of specific populations; reviewing issues of professional growth and development; and outlining a sample plan for student advising (p. 62).

Black males find it hard to seek and ask for help. Robert & Thomson (1994) said that Black male students feel too embarrassed to ask for help with their studies. Levin & Levin (1991) acknowledged that Black male students "have difficulty (a) recognizing that a problem exists, (b) asking for help when they realize that they have a problem, and (c) asking for the available help in time for that assistance to be of benefit" (p. 325).

McBride (2017) declared that although some colleges and universities have implemented programs to address the needs of Black male students. If a difference will be made for them to

complete school and earn a college degree (persist), we must continue to respond to their unique needs. She stated understanding what contributes to a college experience that motivates students to academically persist is important, especially for Black men. McBride (2017) stated we must not forget that for many Black men, college life can be fraught with traumatic or stressful experiences. Yet many colleges and universities aren't accommodating Black male students. They lack Black male professors and mentors, mentorship programs, and specialized financial aid advisers, and those authentically concerned with the student as a person. When Black male students are admitted to a college or university, their experience should look different from that of the majority of students. McBride (2017) asserted we know Black males are resilient, remarkable, and capable of excelling when given the tools to do so. Perry-Burney (2013) declared that many Black male students "see themselves as the person who can change his family's life cycle, who moves his family out of poverty, and who is respected by white people."

Brooms (2018) positioned the efforts by colleges to boost the academic performances and educational experiences of Black males including but not limited to institutional, state, system-level, and national programs, policies, and calls to action. He lamented, among the aforementioned efforts is the establishing Black Male Initiative (BMI) programs, which are predominantly structured as social unity programs and intended to increase students' retention and graduation rates. Brooms (2018) concluded:

Four major themes emerged from the data with respect to how Black males in college experience their engagement in BMI programs: (a) sense of belonging – comprised of statements of mattering and feeling connected on campus; (b) gaining access – comprised of statements where students expressed the importance of increased access to sociocultural capital; (c) academic motivation – comprised of statements positing the

efforts of BMI to support and enhance students' academic and educational performances; and (d) heightened sense of self, or feeling connected to a collective identity and consciousness among BMI staff and peer BMI members (p. 146).

#### **Summary of Literature Review**

Smith (2011) found Black men face hurdles that influence their sense of belonging and health in U. S. society and its educational institutions. As opposed to their counterparts, Billings (2011) found that Black male students in K-12 regularly are expected to participate in what Haberman (1991) calls the 'pedagogy of poverty': a teacher in an urban school who did not engage in basic acts as the primary means of instruction would be regarded as deviant. Warren (2016) stated knowledge, policies, and examples of what it takes to provide high quality schooling experiences to Black boys is within our grasp as an intellectual community. The wideranging discussion on Black male school achievement has been overrun with examples of their school failure with few bright spots of hope for wide-scale school reform. These experiences have stayed consistent and have evolved beyond K-12 into higher education. Solorzano (2000) concluded that race, racism, racial stereotypes, and the campus racial climate must continue to be deemed through the eyes of Black male students. The experiences of Black male students demonstrates that even at high levels of accomplishment (i.e., at elite undergraduate universities), where educational conditions might on the surface appear to be equal, inequality and discrimination still exist, albeit in more subtle and hidden forms.

Smith (2007) found that Black male students confirmed in their own words, by telling their own life experiences, that racial encounters produce painful psychological stress responses. Academic persistence of Black male students is critically influenced by their social environment (Clark 1991). The home life of Black male adolescents is quite different from that of their white

peers. Some do not have as many resources for their educational needs. Family support may be lacking if the school environment denies their cultural expression and heritage (Baker, 2005; Pinkney, 2000). In addition to minimizing their academic abilities, many Black students limit contact with other students and increase contact with same-race peers to help maintain positive self-esteem and minimize stress (Day-Vines & Day-Hairston, 2005).

Chapter II provides an overview of theoretical frameworks allied with Black male student persistence along with a brief summary of the historical development of Blacks or African Americans in higher education. Several studies identified mentoring as one way to increase retention and persistence (Strayhorn, 2014). Therefore, this study emphasizes the need to develop mentoring programs and initiatives for Black male students, especially at PWIs. Mentoring has been found as a resource to be instrumental in Black males academically persisting.

Significant networks with faculty and peers on campus allow students to feel attached to the campus community. Palmer & Young (2009) stated success in college isn't the sole responsibility of just one individual, including the student, but the responsibility of the entire university community. In conjunction with the student, the entire higher education community works together to address persistence. Community and connectivity may be one way in which Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence.

Persistence and graduation rates continue to be a pressing issue facing many colleges and universities, especially since financial funding is entwined to student success rates. Sparks (2019) stated that it is "... essential to look at African American male initiatives and the perceptions of their beliefs to add to the research on mentoring initiatives for this population" (p.

38). We understand the existence of support services to help assist Black male student persistence; the next step will be to measure the quality of said programs. Black male students are the primary benefactor of support service programs. Therefore, studying the ways Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution is paramount.

### **Chapter III**

## Methodology

This study's chapter delivers an overview of the research framework and a thorough report of the sample populace. This study was qualitative in nature and exploratory in design. Exploratory research is inexpensive, highly interactive, and open-ended in the heart. It is designed to answer questions like *how* and *why*. It was conducted solely to develop and refine beliefs derived from the common themes gathered and analyzed from the data established. Furthermore, this study detailed the individuals' experiences and deliberated the significance of those experiences.

This research examined the extent to which higher education support services act as either a barrier or conduit to Black male students' academic persistence. Bush (2004) stated that many Black males attend higher education institutions because they perceive these universities as venues that provide economic advancement. This chapter sets the groundwork for a descriptive analysis of the data gathered. Furthermore, this chapter, by way of three research questions, elicited Black males' perspective and their lived experiences with higher education support services at their respective institutions. The questions are as follows:

- 1. What resources are instrumental in helping Black males academically persist?
- 2. How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence?
- 3. In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution?

### **Qualitative Analysis**

This study was qualitative in design with an exploratory approach. Because of the

narrative method's storytelling nature, the researcher was able to explore and better understand the complexity of a phenomenon. According to Williams (2007), a qualitative research method is a general approach that encompasses discovery. Creswell (1999) stated that qualitative research is also defined as an unfolding ideal that occurs in an environment that supports the researcher to foster a level of detail from significant participation in the authentic practices. According to Corbin (2008), qualitative research methodology is measured to be appropriate when the researcher or the investigator either explores a new field of study or aims to discover and theorize protuberant matters.

The qualitative methodology with an exploratory research strategy is designed to understand a particular phenomenon better. This study, therefore, was set to examine how Black male students perceived and experienced higher education support services, or a lack thereof, while persisting through college. While this study focused on each individual's experience, the information was gathered through the collection of their stories and their individual experiences are conveyed.

Wang and Geale (2015) pointed out the significance of inquiry as a means to explore the meaning derived from the participants' experiences. It applies storytelling as a way of interconnecting the participants' truths to a greater audience. They concluded that the data acquired can bid the reader a greater depth of understanding subject material and added awareness to employ the stories to their own context.

According to Sandelowski (1991), the exploratory research approach is a collaborative and revelatory outcome even before it becomes subject to the researcher's resolutions. According to Wang and Geale (2015), exploratory qualitative researchers look for ways to comprehend and then present real-life occurrences through the stories of the research members, allowing dynamic

descriptions of these experiences and an assessment of the significance that the contributors develop from their experiences. This dissertation incorporated the exploratory research design element as a means to illustrate the stories told by the participants. Since this research is a relatively new examination on a social science topic, this methodology is best utilized.

Wang and Geale (2015) said, "Qualitative methodology ... has an underlying philosophy and access that enables the illumination of real people in real settings through the 'painting' of their stories. It is a methodology in which the researcher attempts to illuminate the meanings of personal stories and events" (p. 195).

A qualitative research design utilizing reflective interviews was commissioned (Reiff, Gerber, & Ginsberg, 1997) for this study. The sample selection utilized a purposive method usually employed when a researcher wants to discover, understand, and/or gain perceptions of a particular population (Merriam, 1988). According to McMillan and Schumacher (1997), purposeful sampling is selected when the sample is prone to be familiar and informed about the phenomena the researcher is exploring. Therefore, one needs to select a sample from which one can have optimal insight, which was the case in this study.

The data gathered in this study were from students in the Northeast region of the U.S., more specifically in the states of New York and New Jersey. This study focused on Black male students attending both private and public institutions, including but not limited to predominantly white institutions (PWIs) and Catholic institutions. It excluded students who attended their classes 100% virtually or online, yet students who may have had a hybrid curriculum (online classes and face-to-face classes) were incorporated.

Within this exploratory research method, three different approaches were employed to collect data: (1) online surveys, (2) online interviews, and (3) online focus groups.

### Data Collection

Online Surveys. The first approach included online surveys. The online surveys were executed via the Google forms platform. This first layer gathered data that distinguished between participants over and beyond being Black, a college student, and of the male gender. Hampton (2017) stated that online surveys support access to sizable amounts of participants within a short period of time. The online surveys were constructed via Google form and emailed to potential participants for completion. Based on the data collected from the online surveys, participants were qualified to participate in the next stage within the narrative research process.

Online Interviews. The second approach with this narrative research process were the one-on-one online interviews via Skype, or a comparable platform, such as Zoom. Interviews were particularly useful for getting the story behind the participants' experiences. The interviews began with a structured interview protocol where the same first few questions were asked of every participant. Sample interview questions included: "How long have you been attending college?" "How would you describe yourself as a student?" and "What is it like as a Black male student at your college/university?"

Thereafter room was given for the interviews to be partially unstructured based on the data collected after participants were asked questions from the protocol. Unstructured interviews give license and freedom for the participants to expound upon their stories. Furthermore, it allows the interviewer to follow-up with the query that is connected to the last statement or answer from the participant. This technique promotes and enables the interview to be more conversational. The interviewer pursues in-depth information around the topic. McNamara (1999) stated that interviews are developmental to particular respondents of the online survey, e.g., to an additional examination of responses. Creswell (2014) depicted that suitable

[exploratory] research existed when the researcher conducted interviews with participants and the interviews were unstructured with open-ended questions. Dana (2013) defined unstructured interviews in which each interviewer could ask different questions of different applicants in whatever way he or she saw fit.

Furthermore, an open-ended inquiry was performed and was guided by the aforementioned open-ended questions asked. The data collected from the open-ended questions were used to collect initial understanding from the outlooks and opinions of the participants. As such, the aim of grounded theory and in-depth interviews is to create "categories from the data and then to analyze relationships between categories" while attending to how the "lived experience" of research participants can be understood (Charmaz, 1990, p. 1162).

The one-on-one interviews were administered via video conference instead of in person. The virtual interviews took approximately 30-45 minutes in duration. According to Nehl (2015), "video-conference interviews take place synchronously, with the participant and interviewer using a computer, tablet, or other devices to communicate at the same time" (p. 141). Nehl (2015) stated that digital platforms such as Adobe Connect, Apple's Facetime, Google Chat, Zoom, and Skype are just some of the many options available for one-on-one communication in real-time via technology. From the aforementioned platforms, Zoom was utilized to administer online one-on-one interviews. Lastly, similar to Deakin and Wakefield (2013), the researcher believed "the online interview should be treated as a viable option to the researcher rather than just as an alternative or second choice when in-person interviews cannot be achieved" (p. 3).

In Skype or Zoom interviews, ethical issues are considered the same as in face-to-face interviews. Researchers get informed consent via online email or other forms, and all participants are fully aware of audio or video recordings. Interviews are recorded by a computer-based

recording software and then transcribed (Cater, 2011; Fox, Morris, & Rumsey, 2007). The online interview gives participants the right to withdraw from the interview process in uncomfortable situations just by clicking a button. This technological communication could increase the absentee rate and rescheduling of interviews compared with face-to-face interviews. However, when research is done in this innovative way, resources from the perspective of time and finances are saved (Deakin & Wakefield, 2013).

This qualitative study employed one-on-one interviews with 13 Black male full-time students. It gathered the uniqueness of each participant's story and experiential perspective. These Black male students attended colleges in New York City (NYC) and the state of New Jersey's (NJ) metropolitan area. According to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), the percentage of college students in the U.S. who self-identify as Black has been rising. The percentage of Black students enrolled in college increased from 10% in 1976 to 14% in 2016.

In New York City, a high volume of Black students, specifically, Black male students, have enrolled in colleges or universities. According to the USC Race and Equity Center report (2019), New York City houses some colleges and universities where there is as much as 35% Black student enrollment. According to the United States Census Bureau, in 2019, Black people make up 24% of New York City's population. Research conducted in this location may lead to greater participation, which can yield a depth of data collection.

According to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), in New Jersey, there are universities and colleges with as much as 23% of Black student enrollment, with Black people only making up 13.7% of New Jersey State's population. The overwhelming number of Black students per capita in the New Jersey metropolitan area makes for a suitable location for

this study, whereas Black students may have a different experience because of their less diverse environment.

Online Focus Group. Thirdly, the focus group elicited answers about specific sets of topics/themes developed and introduced new questions as themes of interest emerged throughout the course of the interviews. This study assembled and analyzed the themes and concepts from the one-on-one interviews. These common themes were deciphered from the data collection. The theme(s) that were commonly illustrated by the participants initiated the focus group. The participants were drafted to the focus group in accordance with the commonly designated theme. The focus group included 6 of the 13 total participants of the study. The members of the focus group were also asked to comment on other themes that arose from the interviews. Only one focus group was conducted because of the limitations of the varying schedules of the participants.

This study employed the focus group to exclusively extrapolate themes and concepts gathered from the interviews. This study attempted to observe the interactions (verbal and non-verbal) between these individuals in response to the common themes and concepts from the one-on-one interviews. The interactions of Black men with one another are relevant to this study because said interactions may serve as social and/or moral support, which can be beneficial to the success of Black male students.

The focus group, like the interviews, were also administered via video conference, Zoom. Video-conferencing environments allow real-time communication with both audio and video (Mann & Stewart, 2000). Nehl (2015) declared the mounting popularity of video-conferencing preferences meant that a wider audience would be pliable and able to participate in research using this method. The researcher felt this technique contributed to the innovation of research.

According to Hine (2005), "this air of innovation and anxiety is a valuable asset that online research can build on and sustain, in order to maximize the potential for reflexive thinking ..." (p. 246).

For clarity, the participants from the surveys were the same members participating in the interviews. Furthermore, the participants used in the surveys and interviews were also the same members who participated in the focus group.

# **Participants**

Three things needed to be true in order to support the most suitable study. Therefore, the target population in this study were at least:

- (1) full-time college students who,
- (2) self-identified as male in gender, and
- (3) self-identified as racially as Black.

To ensure the accuracy of the aforementioned criteria, all participants completed an online survey to qualify for the study. Adhering to this controlled qualification promoted a higher level of, as discussed in Reid's (2019) presentation, credibility (believability and trustworthiness), transferability (the degree that the findings of the research can be transferred to other contexts), dependability (consistency with which results could be repeated and result in similar findings), and confirmability (a measure of objectivity used to evaluate results), in all data collected in this study.

There were 13 participants in total for this study. Each participant was given a pseudonym to protect his identity and ensure complete confidentiality. The pseudonyms for the participants were coded with a Hip-Hop theme. Each participant was referred to and identified as an already existing Hip-Hop artist for the purposes of the confidentiality of the data collection.

Adjapong (2017) found that students' general reaction to being involved using Hip-Hop approaches made them feel excited to learn because it was directly connected to their culture and made them feel comfortable.

# Participants' Background

A Boogie wit da Hoodie. This student was coded as Hip-Hop artist A Boogie wit da Hoodie, or A Boogie for short. He hailed from Valley Stream, Long Island, New York and was 19-years-old. He just finished his sophomore semester at a public New York City college. His major was finance, with a minor in law & policy. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated that he had "... always been interested in finance since high school ... taking all of these electives with business management marketing is one of the classes I paid close attention to. Getting to see the insides of a business or like the spreadsheets and see how these companies are profitable and seeing how they make their money is what I'm interested in." A Boogie lived on campus and had a 3.4-grade point average (GPA).

A Boogie came from a two-parent household that had instilled the importance of education in him since he was young. His mother completed her bachelor's degree, while his father had a master's degree. His father was currently pursuing his doctorate. A Boogie said, "the fact that both my parents have a degree motivates me to at least get my bachelor's. My dad is ODing, though. I want to get my master's, but I'm not trying to get no doctorate, though."

Chance the Rapper. This student was coded as Hip-Hop artist Chance the Rapper or Chance for short. He hailed from Newark, New Jersey and was 19-years-old. He just finished his sophomore semester at a private Catholic New Jersey university. His major was sports management. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated,

"When I was deciding what major I was going to choose, I met with my academic

advisor, and we broke down a whole list of majors ... I tried to look at which one I would enjoy the most so that college wouldn't be a waste of time and money. We dialed it down, we started off broad, and we narrowed it down. I knew I wanted to be in the business. I know I want to do sports. I played sports in high school, and I always want to be around it, and I knew I liked being a businessman. I like to talk, and I like to go. We narrowed it down to its very minimum to see who had the top management programs in the country, and I chose my school according to that."

Chance commuted to school and had a 2.7-grade point average (GPA). Chance also worked part-time at a local supermarket. Chance came from a two-parent household. His mom had a bachelor's degree, and stressed to him the importance of getting at least a bachelor's degree. His dad had only obtained his high school diploma but also emphasized how important a college degree was for Chance's socioeconomic future. Chance also lived with his older sister, who had a bachelor's degree. Chance said, "My mom and sister tell me all the time that I got to graduate college. So that, and my mentors have convinced me that this is just something I have to do if I want a better life for myself."

Danny Brown. This student was coded as an underground Hip-Hop artist, Danny Brown. He hailed from Brooklyn, New York and was 21-years-old. For the purposes of this study, in some cases, he was referred to as Danny. He just finished his sophomore semester at a public New York City college, graduating with his associate's degree in marketing management and sales. Danny Brown will be pursuing his bachelor's degree at another New York City college during the upcoming semester. He will major in finance with a minor in data science. When asked what made him choose his major and minor, he stated,

"In science, I wanted to be a nuclear physicist. Then I learned that if you go to school for

science, you are going to need to get your Ph.D. and have a 4.0 GPA and is still really hard to get a job in that field because there aren't a lot of places that are looking for scientists and those places usually like somebody who's really qualified so I figured finance would get me a job ... I know somebody who graduated with a Ph.D. and really still can't get a job in physics, and he loves physics."

Danny Brown commuted to school and had a 3.3-grade point average (GPA). Danny Brown lived with his dad in New York City. His mom lived in Florida with her spouse. Danny Brown was really close to his mom and not as close to his dad. Danny Brown said, "People haven't really told him to get a degree, outside of some professors." His intention, according to him, was "... to complete school so that he can get a good enough job, to move out of my dad's crib, and get my own apartment."

**Dave East.** This student was coded as Hip-Hop artist Dave East, or Dave. He hailed from Westbury, Long Island, New York and was 22-years-old. For the purposes of this study, in some cases, he was referred to as Dave. He just finished his lower senior semester at a private university in New Jersey. He attended school on a full athletic scholarship. Dave East was a high school all-American football player. His major was strategic communication. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated,

"It's a long story. I went to prep school out of high school, and my SATs were low, but I still had a decent GPA, so what happened was I went to prep school, got qualified, and I got an offer. I told my coach, and he's like, what you want to major in? I told him, 'exercise science.' He looked at me and said, "I did exercise science, and it's extremely hard. And to do that and play football is impossible."

The researcher probed Dave further on this, asking the race of the coach. Dave stated that

the coach was "white." Dave elaborated:

"Even though he got the degree, he was telling me like, man, pick something else because exercise science is really hard. Man, I still think about that every single day. I'm not going to lie to you. I think about that every day. Because it's like I'm almost done with Communications. I basically got one semester left. But it's like, damn man, communication is cool, but it's something that doesn't interest me. Exercise science, how the body functions, how the body works, that's what I'm interested in. People ask me how you do this how you do that, so it's like second nature to me."

Dave lived on campus as a student-athlete and had a 2.66-grade point average (GPA).

Both Dave East's parents had degrees, as well as his older brother. His dad had earned a doctorate in technology. Though his household had obtained multiple college degrees, Dave East wasn't sold on education. He stated, "If it wasn't for football, I probably wouldn't even be in college, to be honest. I feel that football is my drive, and I love it so much to the point where if I'm just in school as a student, I don't think I could do it. I probably could, but I probably wouldn't be as motivated."

Fabolous. This student was coded as Hip-Hop artist Fabolous. He hailed from Brooklyn, New York and was 23-years-old. He finished his senior year at a private Catholic university in New York, graduating with a bachelor's degree. He intended on pursuing his master's degree but was unsure which school he would be attending. He attended his school on a full athletic basketball scholarship. His major was cross-disciplinary, whereas he was allowed to highlight three majors of his choice: humanities, social science, and criminal justice. When asked what made him choose those majors, he stated, "I didn't really know what I wanted to do, so I tried to pick anything that I was most interested in." Fabolous lived on campus as a student-athlete and

finished college with a 3.2-grade point average (GPA).

Fabolous was never primarily motivated to persist academically. Much of his motivation derived from his father, whom he loved so much and was extremely close to. Fabolous said, "My father always pushed me to be a studious guy. He always told me that education was the key ..." His dad had recently passed away, and in his honor, Fabolous was in pursuit of his master's degree.

Future. This student was coded as Hip-Hop artist Future. He hailed from Queens, New York and was 23-years-old. He just finished his lower junior semester at a public New York City college. He held an associate's degree in business administration from another New York City community college. His current major was business communications. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated, "When I first came to this school, I was going to school for business management and at the time I didn't get into that program because I failed a calculus class so by default I majored in business communication." Future commuted to school and had a 1.8-grade point average (GPA). He also had a part-time job working in retail.

Future lived in a single-family household with his mom. Before he was born, his mom migrated from Jamaica in pursuit of a better life. Future was motivated to help his mom make a better life for both of them. His academic pursuits were motivated by socioeconomic ascension. Future said, "Once I finish my bachelor's degree, I'm going straight for my master's degree. After that, I'm going to get a high-paying job to help my mother out."

Gunna. This student was coded as Hip-Hop artist Gunna. He hailed from Valley Stream, Long Island, New York and was 21-years-old. He just finished his junior year at a private Catholic college in New York. He was a student-athlete, though not on an athletic scholarship. His major was exercise science. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated, "I like

working with athletes. Just like being involved in sports. And I always like medicine, so it just came together." Gunna lived on campus and had a 2.9-grade point average (GPA).

Gunna came from a two-parent household that had instilled the importance of education in him since he was young. His mother completed her bachelor's degree, while his father had his master's degree. His father was also currently pursuing his doctorate. Gunna's younger brother was also currently in college pursuing his bachelor's degree. Gunna said, "College is something that I just have to do. My parents both have their degrees, and I know my little brother is going to get his. I can't be the only one without one so it's definitely happening."

- J. Cole. This student was coded as Hip-Hop artist J Cole. He hailed from Brooklyn, New York and was 22-years-old. He just finished his senior year at a public New York City college and graduated with his bachelor's degree in business administration with a concentration in marketing. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated, "I want to be a musician and a rap artist, so I feel like trying to market is a majority of your job especially now with social media." J. Cole commuted to school and graduated with a 3.4-grade point average (GPA). Regarding his aspirations after school, J. Cole stated he was "... probably leaning toward graduate school but I'm also toward just doing music full-time as well. I feel like now is the time. I feel like I've gotten to the point where I wanted to give that a good shot to see where I'm at and I'll do it full time with no interruption and no excuses no matter what comes out of it."
- J. Cole lived in a single-parent household with his mom. He took care of his mom and wanted to finish his degree for her. He said, "I just wanted to get it done." Regarding his perspective on school, he said,

"I don't think that you have to go to school. You don't have to know what you want but I think you just have a dream. Protect your dream and I think your dream will lead you to

places if you need to go to school to follow your dream to go to school if you need to get a job right away to get to your dream work on it and pray on it. Whatever it is, astronaut, firefighter, figure out how you could get there because a lot of things nowadays don't require schools, some stuff still does but I think that just have a dream first."

JahDell. This student was coded as underground Hip-Hop artist JahDell. He hailed from Antigua, West Indies and was 19-years-old. JahDell just finished his freshman year at a public New York state university. His major was business administration with minors in economics and psychology. When asked what made him choose those areas of concentration, he stated,

"Well, what made me choose business was I wanted to be an entrepreneur. I thought that would teach me how to be an entrepreneur, but I guessed to a certain extent it does teach you the fundamentals that you need to know but I don't think it teaches you the entire way. I think entrepreneurs are born that way and they get to live a certain way. The reason I chose my minor is because of the psychology aspect. I need to understand people because I have to understand my customers. If you understand how charisma works you could do anything really and truly because you got to bring the best out of your employees like a coach. I feel like coaches are so relevant due to the fact that a good coach could bring in the best in a player so that is really why I chose psychology. Jay-Z has a saying I can sell water to a well. A man who could do that is untouchable because how do you sell water to a well ... So, if you could do that you can sell anything from top to bottom. I chose economics because I'm from a small country named Antigua. At the end of my own journey, my goal was to go back to my country and start more businesses so that I can create a better economy for the country; I can create jobs and put the whole country in a situation that could be better off in the future."

JahDell lived on campus, held a part-time job at the school, and had a 3.8-grade point average (GPA). Jahdell lived in a single-parent household with his mom. For about a year, Jahdell left college in pursuit of a musical career. Influenced by the lack of success during that pursuit along with a nagging mentor in his life, Jahdell returned to college. Jahdell said, "Outside of rapping and college, I don't know what else I would have done that was going to give me the lifestyle that I was dreaming about." His pursuit was to change his life socioeconomically and be an entrepreneur.

Kanye West. This student was coded as native Hip-Hop artist Kanye West. He hailed from Brooklyn, New York and was 22-years-old. For the purposes of this study, in some cases, Kanye West was referred to only as Kanye. He just finished his lower junior semester at a public New York City college. His major was business and technology of fashion. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated,

"I was always a hands-on kid. I was always into art and design. It is something that I kind of fell into at an early age was drawn to. Making blueprints for things whether floor plans or designs for garments and that kind of transitioned into sewing because I found a sewing machine in my house that was not being used and I took it upon myself to learn how to use it. I started off tailoring and started making custom design pieces and it started going off from there. I remember being a freshman in high school I was selling T-shirts with prints on it and I was pushing that as a clothing line. I was younger but short-lived money management wasn't that great."

Kanye worked part-time at a retail store. He commuted to school and had a 2.9-grade point average (GPA). Kanye lived with both his mother and father. His mother motivated him the most when it came to school. He said, "I've always wanted to go to college because only one

other person in my family enrolled in college. My mother, who took breaks and kept going to school, then went back and eventually graduated college. I'm really close to my mom." Kanye was also pursuing school to learn everything he could about fashion. Furthermore, he was there for networking. He said, "... I feel like although college is great for learning and interacting it's the people you meet that's most important."

Nas. This student was coded as Hip-Hop artist, Nas, and hailed from the island of Jamaica in the Caribbean Sea. He was 22-years-old. He had just finished his sophomore year at a public New York City college. Nas held an associate's degree in business administration with a concentration in marketing from another New York City community college. His current major was business management. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated, "I always wanted to be in business. The managerial level of business is on top, so I always wanted to be at the top level of business on the management chain." Nas commuted to school and had a 3.7-grade point average (GPA). He also had a full-time job working in retail.

Nas lived in a single-parent household with his mother and little sister. Nas was the first person in his family to obtain a college degree after he completed his associate's degree. He would be the first person to obtain a bachelor's degree if he were to persist. Nas was fully motivated to finish college. When asked how he sustained ambition to complete college, he said:

"Honestly my situation, I don't feel privileged at all. I feel that growing up it's always been a struggle. From my childhood, it was a struggle and I don't want my adulthood to mirror the same as my childhood years. This is why I am making sure that I can get an education and try to get a good job, and I want to beat the statistics. Statistics show that African American graduation rates are the lowest; I want to make sure that I beat that statistic. I want to make sure I get a job. I want to make sure that I can take care of my

family. I grew up with one parent taking care of three children. One source of income was tough with just one parent not having the support that you would have with two parents."

Van Zoe. This student was coded as an underground Hip Hop artist Van Zoe. He hailed from the Republic of Haiti and was 21-years-old. Van Zoe just finished his sophomore year at a private New Jersey University. His major was graphic design. When asked what made him choose that area of concentration, he stated,

"I believe I'm a creative person. I know I'm a creative person. My father wanted me to do engineering. I don't see myself doing that. I don't see myself sitting in the office pushing buttons. I'm not somebody that will be able to sit down for a long time.

Consistently doing that over and over again, it's going to be tedious, and I'm going to hate the job. I have a creative mind. You have to be creative to be in that field, and that's something that I actually do enjoy. I draw, I edit videos on the computer, I edit photos. I tried to do a clothing line in high school. When I decided I'm going to go to school, graphic design was just there for me."

Van Zoe worked part-time at a retail restaurant. He lived in an apartment off campus alone, commuted to school, and financially took care of himself. He currently lived in his native country of Haiti, and his dad lived in New York. His father and mother were very influential in his life. Regarding school, Van Zoe said:

"I enrolled in college mainly because my parents wanted me to. I felt like I could have succeeded and done other things that I had going. I had vision and ideas. I didn't necessarily believe I needed college to do what I wanted to do. My father insisted that I go to college and have something to fall back on, and I'd have a degree, so if my plans

don't go as expected, then I'll have something to follow on, and I'll be able to get a decent job. I am attending college for a degree that falls along the line I want to be in."

The Weeknd. This student was coded as a native Canadian Hip Hop artist The Weeknd. He hailed from Brooklyn, New York and was 20-years-old. He just finished his junior at a public New York City college. His major was business and technology and fashion. When asked what made him choose his major, he stated, "I like fashion and creating things. In high school, I went to an architect and design school, and they showed us how to do creative things and design things, and that was fun, so I like it." The Weeknd commuted to school and had a 3.0-grade point average (GPA). The Weeknd also worked a part-time job in retail.

The Weeknd lived with both his mom and dad. He was extremely close to this mother. When asked what made him choose the school that he currently attended, he said, "My mom attended there, and she went back a couple of years ago to get her bachelor's degree there, so I went there, too." His mom was most influential in his life. Regarding his pursuit for higher education and persisting in college, The Weeknd proclaimed, "If I drop out, I won't have a home. My mom said I got to go." This condition from his mom is what motivated him to persist.

## The Rationale for the Number of Participants

Most scholars argue that the concept of saturation is the most important factor to think about when mulling over sample size decisions in qualitative research (Mason, 2010). The key to this study was to be efficient and prevent redundancy and saturation. According to Dworkin (2012), saturation existed when the data collection process no longer offered any new or relevant data. Guest (2006) stated saturation had become the gold standard by which purposive sample sizes were determined in research.

Dworkin (2012) asserted that sample sizes used in qualitative research methods are often smaller because qualitative research methods are often concerned with garnering an in-depth understanding of a phenomenon or are focused on heterogeneities in meaning, whereas the nucleus of the data is on the how and why of a particular issue, process, situation, subculture, scene or set of social interactions. Various aspects are said to be significant, including "the quality of data, the scope of the study, the nature of the topic, the amount of useful information obtained from each participant, the use of shadowed data, and the qualitative method and study designed used" (Morse, 2000, p. 1). Morse (1995) concisely stated that "saturation is the key to excellent qualitative work ..." and that, "there are no published guidelines or tests of adequacy for estimating the sample size required to reach saturation" (p.147).

Dworkin (2012) claimed a large number of scholarly articles, book chapters, and books recommended guidance and suggested anywhere from 5 to 50 participants as adequate for research. Bertaux (1981) argued that a minimum of 15 was an acceptable sample size in qualitative research. Morse (1994) recommended at least six participants. Creswell (1998) recommended between five and twenty-five interviews. Kuzel (1992) recommended six to eight interviews for a homogeneous sample and twelve to twenty data sources "when looking for disconfirming evidence or trying to achieve maximum variation" (p. 41). None of these scholars provided critical evidence behind their recommendations.

Therefore, in accordance with scholarly research, the researcher mandated the sample size to be a minimum of 10 participants for the study. After solicitation of participants, the study landed at 13 in regard to sample size. Participants represented at least one college or university, though no college or university had more than two participants representing the same institution.

### Validity & Reliability

Essential to this study was the accuracy and correctness of understanding the attitudes of Black male students toward higher education support from their colleges. Schwandt (1997) stated that validity is how accurate the study characterizes the participants' truths of social marvels and is dependable to them. Reid (2019) discussed in his presentation that instances of validity include *descriptive validity*: factual accuracy of the account, *interpretive validity*: accurate meaning attributed to participants' behaviors and words, *theoretical validity*: how well research relates the phenomenon to broader theory, and *evaluative validity*: objectivity of researcher sufficient to report data in an unbiased way (Slide 20).

Huck & Sandler (1979) defined validity threats as a way you might be wrong; other elucidations or understandings; challenging hypotheses. Validity threats also include but are not limited to bias, reactivity, and data distortions. Bias arises from the researcher's own theories and beliefs, and preconceived notions. Reactivity includes the influence the researcher may have on the participants. Though some participants are not current students of this researcher, some are former students. Lastly, data distortion may arise from inferences made based on the researcher's understanding of what was said.

The utilization of various qualitative methods to gather data ensures the validity, reliability, and trustworthiness of this study. To safeguard for an objective approach to the exploration of information of this study, many qualitative research methods that provide the participants to share their stories were employed. Operating multiple research methods such as focus groups, surveys, and interviews, allowed the researcher to triangulate and parallel the results to ensure validity amongst one another.

To further demonstrate reliability, quotes from students' one-on-one and focus group

interviews were included in the presentation of this study (Adjapong, 2017). Adding to the trustworthiness of this study, member checking was utilized as an approach to ensure that all participants' interviews were being interpreted within the appropriate context and solely through their experiences, not anyone else's (Shenton, 2004). After each one-on-one interview was executed then transcribed, a follow-up call was made with each participant to review comments made and to offer the opportunity for them to clarify any statements made if needed on their end.

### **Consent and Ethical Considerations**

The interviews and focus groups were audio-recorded and video-recorded, during this study, via Zoom. These recorded experiences were used with the intention of producing a complete record of exact behaviors with participants' responses to questions and statements.

This study involved minimal risk. Although some students participating in this study are my former students, they were not given any preferential treatment and/or incentive or compensation before, during, or after the study. Nor will participation in this study impact their grades if they were to take another one of my courses in the future. Students were able to opt-out of participating in this study at any time (Adjapong, 2017).

In video-conference interviews, such as Skype or Zoom, ethical issues are considered the same as in face-to-face interviews. Researchers get informed consent via online email or other forms, and all participants are fully aware of audio or video recordings. Interviews are recorded by a computer-based recording software and then transcribed (Cater, 2011; Fox, Morris, & Rumsey, 2007). The online interviews give participants the right to withdraw from the interview process in uncomfortable situations, just by clicking a button. This technological communication could increase the absentee rate and rescheduling of interviews compared with face-to-face

interviews. However, when research is done in this innovative way, resources from the perspective of time and finances are saved (Deakin & Wakefield, 2013).

### **Data Collection**

The primary data sources for this study included an online survey, one-on-one interviews with each participant, and an online (video conference) focus group. A link to an online survey using google forms was created then emailed to participants for the study. The survey included questions that qualified participants for participation in this study. As previously mentioned, to qualify for this study, participants had to self-identify as male, be born in Africa or have ancestors of African descent and be active full-time students at an undergraduate academic institution in the New York/New Jersey region.

The online one-on-one interviews were audio and video recorded and administered via Zoom. The interviews ranged from approximately 30-45 minutes. These recordings were transcribed in their entirety onto a Microsoft Word doc and subsequently ran through Dedoose qualitative software. This software is designed to capture the essence of data utilizing this methodology. The online focus group was video recorded and transcribed in its entirety onto a Microsoft Word doc. The video recordings for the interviews and focus group provided alternative sources of data, which were used to code and analyze for recurring themes. The focus group was conducted with participants to gather stories of their current experiences in regard to support services that help them persist at their higher education institution.

**Table 1**Data Collection Procedure for Research Ouestions

Research Questions	Data Collection Procedure
1. What resources are instrumental in helping Black males academically persist?	Video recordings, Interviews, Focus Group
2. How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence?	Video recordings, Interviews, Focus Group
3. In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution?	Video recordings, Interviews, Focus Group

### **Data Analysis**

No statistical analysis occurred. Qualitative inductive coding was used, a data analysis process whereby the researcher reads and interprets raw textual data to develop concepts, themes, or a process model through interpretations based on data (Thomas 2006; Boyatzis 1998; Corbin and Strauss 1990). A couple of data analysis strategies were used to efficiently and effectively analyze anticipated data collected during this study, including transcripts from online interviews and a transcript from an online focus group. Transcripts were created during the research from the interviews and focus group conducted, then were coded and used as a guide to identify common themes from the participants. The interviews and focus groups were transcribed in their entirety. Qualitative coding methods include checking and coding for recurring themes produced from this study (Guba & Lincoln 1989; Creswell, 2013). Utilizing a technique by Adjapong (2017), the focus group and the interviews were entered into a Word document for word-by-word coding and initial coding for categories; the data was selected for categories, then entered into the software to organize and combine into recurring themes. The software used was the Dedoose Qualitative Software, a cross-platform application for analyzing qualitative and mixed methods research with text, audio, videos, and spreadsheet data.

### **Summary of Methodology**

In summary, data collection did not begin until the researcher received Seton Hall University's Institutional Review Board approval. After receiving approval, participants were recruited. Participants completed the online demographic survey to qualify for the study. Once determined to be qualified, online interviews were scheduled. Each participant was given a unique code name to ensure confidentiality.

Conversations were guided by an interview protocol consisting of open-ended questions, with follow-up inquiries formulated and asked as necessary when responses to scripted questions did not provide sufficient data (Creswell, 2013; Durdella, 2018).

Finally, the interviews and focus group were audio and video recorded. Both recordings were then transcribed verbatim. The transcripts were analyzed using Dedoose software.

Participant recruitment, data collection, and data analysis had occurred concomitantly until data permeation. Data saturation occurred when additional data collection and data analysis yielded no new significant information (Creswell, 2013; Fusch & Ness, 2015).

### **Chapter IV**

### Results

The purpose of this study was, from the perspective of Black male students, to examine current higher education support services and analyze whether they serve as a barrier or a conduit for the academic persistence of Black male students. To achieve this, online surveys, online interviews, and an online focus group were administered. The researcher was able to gather detailed accounts of the participants' experiences as Black male students at their higher education institutions. The contributors in this qualified to participate as a full-time student attending a college or university in the New York or New Jersey state metropolitan area who identified racially as Black and male in gender.

This chapter gives a brief description and background of each participant. The racial demographics of each participant's school is also described in this chapter. While diversity statistics were described, the names of the college or university each participant attended were left unidentified. Each school was coded by reference to each participant.

Next, this chapter incorporates a presentation of the data collected along with analysis and organization by themes that emerged from the research questions that were addressed. Each theme was subcategorized by the research questions. The research questions guided the entire study. The inquiries throughout the interviews delivered nuanced data into the Black male students' perceptions, behaviors, and attitudes toward support services at their higher education institution. Brosnan (2020) concluded that the objective of the interviews was to develop the benefit of their first-hand experience, knowledge, recollections, thoughts, and judgments. Thus, the same strategy was employed in this study regarding participants' perceptions of whether higher education support services were barriers or conduits to their academic persistence.

Fittingly, the alacritous student participants in this dissertation study offered opulent, liberal, and candid insights, particularly about their own college experience and their genuine concern for the success of Black male students.

**Table 2**Schools Attended and Black Male Diversity Programs

School	Participant	Black Male Diversity Program
1.	A Boogie, Future	Yes
2.	Chance the Rapper	Yes
3.	Danny Brown, Kanye West, The Weeknd	Yes
4.	Dave East	n/a
5.	Fabolous	n/a
6.	Gunna	Yes/No*
7.	J. Cole	Yes
8.	JahDell	Yes
9.	Nas	Yes
10.	Van Zoe	n/a

# **Participant's School Attendance and Diversity Programs**

Table 2 shows a total of ten schools that the thirteen participants attended. Of the ten schools attended, two schools had multiple participant attendees, while the other eight schools had only one participant attend. Two participants (A Boogie & Future) attended School 1, while three participants (Danny Brown, Kanye West, & The Weeknd) attended School 3.

Many academic institutions have adopted a focus around underrepresented populations in higher education, including but not limited to the Black male populace. Of the ten schools included in this study, Table 2 shows that seven of the ten schools had a formal program created by the institution with intention to support Black male students, three schools did not have a formal initiative designated to help Black male students (School 4, 5, and 10).

Four schools (School 1, 3, 7, and 9) in this study fell under the same citywide Black male student program. This means that 7 of the 13 participants in this study were entitled to the same program that was intended to support Black male students. According to the program's website, its mission was "to create model student development projects throughout the University that provide direct services to students in a coordinated effort that is intended to increase, encourage, and support the inclusion and educational success of students from groups that are severely underrepresented in higher education, in particular African, African American/Black, Caribbean and Latino/Hispanic males." A Boogie, Future, Danny Brown, Kanye West, The Weeknd, J. Cole, and Nas all were entitled to this program as students of their respective colleges.

School 2 had a Black male diversity program that Chance the Rapper was entitled to as a student of his university. According to the school's website, the program was initiated in 2010, and focused on "... a key at-risk demographic and strive to meet several important university goals. For all participants, the objective was to raise the standard of academic outcomes, performance and achievement through:

- Fostering a brotherhood among all males to support the development of stronger life-long ties to each other and to Alma Mater
- Promoting a spirit of absolute excellence in academic achievement for all male students
- Increasing retention rates of male students of color
- Encouraging and supporting the timely completion of a degree"

School 6 was the most unique school of all the schools in this study in regard to diversity programs for Black male students. School 6 had a multi-male\* initiative program that, according to the school's website:

"... was established to improve access, retention, and graduation rates of men of color (African American, Asian, Latino, Native American, Native Hawaiian, and Alaska Native) by providing academic support, professional development, and mentoring. The program aims to support the college and career success of men of color by utilizing a holistic approach to promote brotherhood and community through cultural awareness and identity development."

While there was no program exclusively intended for Black male students, there was a program intended for all minority male students. Gunna was entitled to this program as a student of his university.

School 8 had a Black male diversity program that JahDell was entitled to as a student. According to the school's website, the program was established in 1998. The purpose of the program was "to help Black males successfully navigate both academic and nonacademic issues in pursuit of their baccalaureate degree."

While seven schools had a formal program to support Black male students, three schools did not have a formal initiative designated to help Black male students (School 4, 5, and 10). This means that neither Dave East, Fabolous, nor Van Zoe had access to an institutional effort to support them as Black male students.

## **Diversity Statistics of Participants' Schools**

This section provides statistical data of the landscape the participants experienced at their respective institutions, which is important to the study because it identifies the circumstances the participants encountered on a daily basis. The relevance of this data illustrates the commitment of diversity and inclusion of each institution. If these participants failed to experience professionals who looked like them, it might hinder their ability to persist and succeed.

### School 1

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 1, according to collegefactual.com, 9% were Black or African American compared to 31.7% Asian, 24.9% Hispanic/Latino, 21.6% White, and 11% Non-Resident Alien. This data presented Black undergraduate students as the smallest racial group. In regard to the racial diversity of faculty, according to collegefactual.com, School 1 was 15.1% Black or African American compared to 48.1% White, 14.2% Hispanic/Latino, 14.2% Asian, and 8% Non-Resident Alien. This data presented that there was a greater percentage of White faculty (48.1%) than the total percentage of faculty of the other races combined: Black or African American/Hispanic-Latino/Asian (43.5%). Both A Boogie and Future attended School 1.

### School 2

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 2, according to collegefactual.com, 9.8% were Black or African American compared to 48.1% White, 17.4% Hispanic/Latino, 9.9% Asian, and 10% Ethnicity Unknown. This data presented Black undergraduate students as the smallest racial group at School 2. In regard to the racial diversity of faculty, according to collegefactual.com, 11.2% were Black or African American compared to 72.1% White. This data shows that School 2 had more than six times White faculty than Black or African American faculty. Chance the Rapper attended School 2.

### School 3

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 3, according to collegefactual.com, 29.7% were Black or African American compared to 33.2% Hispanic/Latino, 19.7% Asian, and 11% White. This data presented Black undergraduate students as the second-highest racial group at School 3. In regard to the racial diversity of faculty

at Danny's college, according to collegefactual.com, 25.8% were Black or African American compared to 42.8% White, 15.4% Hispanic/Latino, and 12.3% Asian. This data determined that the percentage of White faculty (42.8%) was more than the total combined percentage of both Black or African American and Hispanic/Latino faculty (41.2%). Danny Brown, Kanye West, and The Weeknd all attended School 3.

#### School 4

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 4, according to collegefactual.com, 11.9% were Black or African American compared to 62.8% White and 13.5% Hispanic/Latino. This data presented Black or African American students as the lowest demographic of undergraduates at School 4. In regard to the racial diversity of faculty, according to collegefactual.com, 7.9% were Black or African American compared to 77.3% White. This data determined that there were nearly ten times more White faculty (77.3%) than Black or African American faculty (7.9%) at School 4. Dave East attended School 4.

## School 5

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 5, according to collegefactual.com, 10.3% were Black or African American as compared to 70.9% White. This data showed that there are nearly seven times more White undergraduate students than Black or African American students at School 5. In regard to the racial diversity of faculty, according to collegefactual.com, School 5 was made up of 93.4% White faculty and only 2.2% Black or African American faculty. Fabolous attended School 5.

### School 6

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 6, according to collegefactual.com, 6% were Black or African American compared to 72.6% White and 12.2%

Hispanic/Latino. This data showed that Black students were the lowest demographic of undergraduates and that there were 12 times more White (72.6%) students than Black (6%) students. Regarding racial diversity of faculty, School 6 was only 2.5% Black compared to 92.5% White. This data indicated that there were 37 times more White faculty than Black faculty at School 6. Gunna attended School 6.

### School 7

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 7, according to collegefactual.com, 23.9% were Black or African American compared to 30.3% White, 22% Hispanic/Latino, and 18.7% Asian. This data presented Black undergraduate students as the second-largest student demographic at School 7. Regarding the racial diversity of faculty at School 7, according to collegefactual.com, 21.8% were Black or African American compared to 55.4% White, 10.4% Hispanic/Latino, and 8.8% Asian. This data determined that there was a greater percentage of White faculty (55.4%) than the total percentage of faculty of the other races combined: Black or African American/Hispanic-Latino/Asian (41%) at School 7. J. Cole attended School 7.

### School 8

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 8, according to collegefactual.com, 30.9% were Black or African American compared to 47.6% White, 12.9% Hispanic/Latino, and 3.3% Asian. This data presented Black undergraduate students as the second-largest student demographic at School 8. Regarding the racial diversity of faculty, according to collegefactual.com, only 9% were Black or African American compared to 81.9% White. This data determined that there was more than nine times the percentage of White faculty (81.9%) than Black or African American (9%) faculty, at School 8. JahDell attended school 8.

#### School 9

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 9, according to collegefactual.com, 6.1% were Black or African American compared to 30.7% White, 19.6% Asian, 19.2% Non-resident Alien, and 13.6% Hispanic/Latino. This data presented Black or African Americans as the smallest percentage of undergraduate students at School 9 and five times less than White undergraduate students. In regard to the racial diversity of faculty, according to collegefactual.com, 10.8% were Black or African American compared to 55.8% White, 12.6% Asian, and 11.4% Hispanic/Latino. This data presented White faculty (55.8%) of being more than the total percentage of faculty racially combined Black or African American/Hispanic-Latino/Asian (34.8) at School 9. Nas attended School 9.

### School 10

When it came to the racial diversity of undergraduate students at School 10, according to collegefactual.com, 19.3% were Black or African American compared to 35% White, 27.1% Hispanic/Latino, 10.4% Ethnicity Unknown, and 5.4% Asian. This data presented Black or African Americans as the third-largest percentage of undergraduate students. In regard to the racial diversity of faculty at School 10, according to collegefactual.com, 14.3% were Black or African American compared to 61.1% White, 9.4% Hispanic/Latino, and 7.9% Asian. This data presented White faculty (61.1%) as being almost two times more than the total percentage of other racial groups combined: Black or African American/Hispanic-Latino/Asian (31.9%). Van Zoe attended School 10.

Of all participants' schools, there were some trends regarding the diversity of undergraduate students as well as the diversity of faculty. Of all participants' colleges or universities, no school had predominantly Black or African American undergraduate students.

The school with the highest percentage of Black or African American undergraduate students was JahDell's college at 30.9%. The Weeknd, Kanye West, and Danny Brown, who all attended the same school, had the second-highest percentage of Black or African American undergraduate students at 29.7%. Their school was the only school in the study where White undergraduate students were not the predominant racial group; Hispanics/Latinos were (33.2%). Of all the participants' schools, Gunna's (6%) and Nas' (6.1%) schools, respectively, had the lowest percentage of Black or African American undergraduate students.

Of all participants' colleges or universities, no school had predominantly Black or African American faculty. The school with the highest percentage of Black faculty was The Weeknd's, Kanye West's, and Danny Brown's college (25.8%). The school with the lowest percentage of Black faculty was Gunna's college (2.5%). Gunna's college also had the greatest percentile disparity between White (92.5%) and Black (2.5%) faculty, more than 37 times fewer Black faculty than White faculty. Overall, concerning combined Black diversity, undergraduate students and faculty, of all participants' schools, The Weeknd's, Kanye West's, and Danny Brown's college were the most racially diverse while Gunna's school was the least.

### **Conduit or Barrier**

Three research questions shaped the foundation of this study: What resources are instrumental in helping Black male students academically persist? How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence? In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution? These aforementioned queries guided the examination of whether higher education institution support services serve as either a conduit or barrier to the academic persistence of Black male students. The subsequent findings were also offered in this chapter.

### **Themes**

Six common themes materialized from the data collected. The participants' replies to experiences and to the semi-structured and open-ended questions in the study setting suggested:

(1) tutoring, (2) academic advisement, and (3) one-on-one time with faculty all being essential to the success or academic persistence of Black male students; (4) Black male students lack academic support and/or are unsure of support services offered by their institution; (5) Black male students seeking academic support; (6) How being a Black male molds his outlook toward school and/or education.

This chapter also incorporates each theme along with direct quotations from the information collected. Stavitz (2020) stated doing so presents the data "... as evidence for the findings so the reader can independently confirm them" (p. 27). He also posited that including direct excerpts will support future scholars in evaluating transferability "... by providing a rich description of the data in the participants' own words" (p. 27). This section of the chapter was constructed as such. Table 3 indicates six common themes that emerged during data analysis and the number of transcript excerpts included.

Table 3

Data Analysis Themes

Data Illutysts Inches			
Theme	Number of transcript excerpts included		
Theme 1: Support via Tutoring	17		
Theme 2: Support via Academic Advisement	12		
Theme 3: Support via Faculty	22		
Theme 4: Lack of Support or Unsure of Support	25		
Theme 5: Seeking Support	12		
Theme 6: Importance of Education	33		

### **Q1: Instrumental Resources**

Research question 1 asked: *What resources are instrumental in helping Black males academically persist?* Testimonials from the participants indicated the following theme: Black male students need institutional support in the form of quality tutoring, quality academic advisement, and quality one-on-one time with faculty.

# **Tutoring**

There were 17 total transcript excerpts from the participants in regard to support via tutoring. When asked what kinds of services were available at their college/university that assisted them to graduate, all of the participants brought up tutoring. Some participants took advantage of the services and saw it as helpful, while others had an opposing view.

Chance the Rapper had positive views on tutoring services at his school. He stated, "They have tutoring events where you can come to events and they are peer students who specialize in certain areas of study and they help you out with your work. You have the writing center, an outlet that I take advantage of. When I have writer's block and I don't know where to go, I definitely go to the writing center the most."

Van Zoe stated, "One that I actually like that they do is the tutoring ... It was helpful because that's an extra 35–45 minutes of being taught how to do something you don't know how to do properly. Even an extra 10 minutes is helpful ..." Future agreed as he used "... 101 math tutoring." He was having trouble passing a math class that he needed to pass in order to get into the business program at his school. Future took this same math class three times, and all three times he went to the school's tutoring services. Ultimately Future passed the math course to go to the next level, but not with a high enough grade to get into the business program. Though he used the tutoring, he took complete responsibility for not getting a high enough grade. When

asked if the tutoring was helpful, he stated, "They did their job."

Other participants avowed quite the contrary. They acknowledged the existence of tutoring services at their school but were convinced the services were not helpful. Dave East declared,

"When I need help, I definitely use the tutor, but I don't really know how to use them ... I feel like some of them move too fast and personally I'm a slow-paced learner ... if you can't work to the speed they're working ... then you gotta figure it out on your own ... then you just going to get frustrated. Some tutors go at the pace that I'm at but a lot of them are booked up and the other ones I don't even want to go to because they are just doing it just to get their hours and their credits. They don't really care about students doing well."

The Weeknd agreed, stating,

"... they (tutors) don't really help you with your work." He further explained, "I never learned from things like tutoring and stuff, I tried to do it in high school and elementary school and it never worked out because just the way they try to teach me isn't how I learn ... They don't adapt to individual people they try to teach everybody the same way. Not everybody learns the same way or gets it at the same pace."

Gunna admitted,

"I would say one-on-one tutoring sessions were not effective at all. I asked the dude simple questions and he couldn't answer any of them. He just showed me how to answer the problem instead of helping me understand how to solve it. I tried to address it with him, but he didn't really understand so after that I said I'm just not going to go back."

Though all participants mentioned tutoring, not all participants saw the value or took

advantage of the services provided at their respective schools. A Boogie mentioned,

"Some (tutoring sessions) have been beneficial, and some have not been beneficial. I'm not too sure how well it is because I don't need it. I study on my own time. I have my own methods and it works really well for me."

In a focus group that included Danny Brown, J. Cole, Future, Kanye West, and The Weeknd, I asked the importance of tutoring. Danny Brown stated,

"I think tutoring is necessary for students because not everyone can learn at a pace where it is just like going to class, going home, and studying. Some people need that extra help because some people might be better at math and other people so that's just an example. Some people might be able to breeze through that class without aid or assistance and another person may not be as good as that so they might need help, so I think tutoring is definitely necessary and important."

Kanye asserted,

"I feel like tutoring is definitely important but what's more important is connecting with the tutor on a personal level. I feel like to get through to some kids you have to connect with them in a particular way. A kid is probably more comfortable with learning from someone in their own community."

Future agreed.

"I will also say tutoring is important ... it's better to have a tutor that's more relatable." A Boogie affirmed his stance. "I feel like it is not about knowing the information. That's not enough. If they can't communicate with you in a way in which you can understand it, then it doesn't help you at all."

Overall, participants recognized the importance of tutoring services from their institutions. Some participants acknowledged their own need for tutoring. While some tutoring services were beneficial to some participants, for others it was not. What can be drawn from the data collected is that tutoring services are needed, but the quality thereof must be tailored in a way that supports the success of students on all levels.

#### Academic Advisement

There were 12 total transcript excerpts from the participants regarding support via academic advice. When asked what kinds of services were available at their college/university that assisted them to graduate, of the 13 participants, 7 of them brought up academic advice.

Chance had a positive experience with his academic advisor. He stated, "My academic advisor personally and religiously sends emails to check up on me." Future echoed the same sentiments. He described his experience, saying,

"She actually sat down with me and basically told me how I should move forward within my academic career. She started out and said during next semester these are the classes I need to be taken and here are the required credits that have to be taken for me to graduate. She mentioned some of the professors that she knew offhand and recommended that I take them. That helped a lot because looking back at the semester, I know what my purpose was when it comes to finishing to get my bachelor's degree, and I actually owe her that and I thank her for that."

A Boogie recognized that academic advice was available as a service at his school, and after having one bad experience, it left a bad taste in his mouth. He stated,

"Well, I went to my guidance counselor once and after that, I've never gone back. I went to talk about my schedule and everything it was a good talk and she helped me out with

my schedule and then she gave me her business card and said if I need any more assistance I could email her but after that, I sent her an email and she never responded to me so I thought that was just a waste of my time."

Danny Brown echoes the same bad experience with academic advice at his school as well. He recalled his experience:

"I spoke to an advisor and she gave me a list of classes to take and said these are all good for your major and then it turns out one of those classes didn't even count as credits toward my major. I got an A in that class and it didn't count toward anything. Just things like that are unhelpful. When I met her that night there were like hundreds of students there to meet her, so she was just trying to get students out of there quickly to get her day on. I was in there for like four hours straight waiting."

Overall, some participants recognized that academic advising was essential to their academic persistence. Having a great experience with the advisor was the distinguishing factor that arose from the participants who had positive things to say about academic advisement and those who had negative things to say about academic advisement. Kanye signified,

"To properly advise somebody you got to really know what's going on with them. You got to go deeper sometimes. You need that mental day; sometimes people need to take care of their family, sometimes people don't go into debt to fully formulate your schedule for you. It's like okay you're next in line what you got, what you don't get, we'll put this on your schedule, next. I feel like there is a lack of connection between the advisors and the students for sure. People wait for hours to hold two-minute conversations."

### Faculty Support

There were 22 total transcript excerpts from the participants regarding support via one-

on-one time with faculty. When asked what kinds of services were available at their college/university that assisted them to graduate, of the 13 participants, 10 of them brought up one-on-one time with their professor, also known as *office hours*. One factor that was most pronounced amongst 6 of the 10 who saw significance in time with their professors was the need for their professors to care about them. Another factor was clear communication from faculty.

Fabolous stated, "Sometimes we confuse people doing their job and people taking the time to care ... only a handful of teachers who truly cared, and yes those people did have an impact on me, they had a major impact on me." The Weeknd gave a more cherished testimony about a faculty member who cared about him and it resonated sincerely with him. He proclaimed:

"There was one Professor that I talked to. He's pretty cool. I spoke to him, I told him my goals to be successful in life. You know he was telling me what I needed to do, oh, what I should focus on and how I should do with my classes to achieve that goal one day hopefully. I'm pretty sure if I didn't say anything to him, I would have finished the class and not spoken to him again. I sought him out because he seemed very young; he presented himself as very professional and successful in his life so far. I figured he can help me achieve that level of success at a young age or even a young age that even he did so I can enjoy it even longer and make even more something."

Danny Brown echoed these same sentiments. He suggested,

"The things that helped me the most is getting to know teachers in the office. Once you get to start to know them then you can ask them questions and they will help you with the situation rather than going to a general staff you are supposed to go to."

# Chance agreed:

"Office hours with the professors have been the most effective way to do well in a class because they really like to help you out. Yes, what is giving you extra points or literally sitting there if you missed what happened in class, having that one-on-one, they would literally go over it with you all over again ... I've tried to make it my goal before the coronavirus interrupted everything to at least go to office hours at least twice a week two or three times a week, sometimes more. During the finals we come because we need to get that timer. Seeing a professor at that time doesn't establish a relationship between professor and student so when it comes time to put it in that grade, they think about all he did come to see me. I know his situation because he came and had that conversation. And I can't name on how many occasions that has helped me out personally."

While some participants have had great experiences with faculty, others have not. When it came to the faculty at his school, Gunna stated, "There wasn't a lot of transparency ... I'm not getting clear communication with my faculty." Nas experienced much of the same. He recalled a situation with a class where he needed some extra support from his professor, and the communication was stringent. He stated, "He gives a deadline and that's about it. There is no flexibility with the deadline and he lets us know if you can't manage it just drop the course. It's pretty intense." Luckily, that one experience did not ruin his overall perspective on faculty support. Nas noted, "I know that every professor is not the same and I know that some professors may support you better." Danny Brown agreed with Nas' outlook by saying, "Some teachers care more than others."

Overall, the information gathered suggested that 77% of the participants were seeking interaction with faculty. Of those individuals, 60% indicated it was important that faculty show

signs of caring. Furthermore, they depicted the importance of providing clear communication. Faculty interaction, genuine care, and clear communication from faculty can be concluded as desired by a majority of the participants.

# **Q2:** Navigating Institutional Support

Research question 2 asked: *How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence?* Statements from the participants indicated a shared theme; the Black male students in this study lacked academic support and/or were unsure of support services offered by their institution. Also, Black male students did seek support from their academic institutions.

### Lack of Support or Unsure of Support Services

There were 25 total transcript excerpts from the participants regarding the lack of support or unsureness of support services at participants' schools. When asked other than tutoring, academic advisement, and faculty support, what other kinds of services were available at their college/university that assisted them to graduate and what has been unhelpful, of the 13 participants, 11 of them brought up a lack of institutional support or unawareness of services offered.

Fabolous bluntly stated, "I don't know of any other services." Gunna echoed the same sentiment. "Other than that I can't think of much." Nas stated, "That's all I utilized. I'm sure there are other programs but that's all I utilized ... I'm not too sure." A Boogie appeared to be looking for something more. "I didn't get much assistance. Internships and jobs, I received no help at that." I asked him if his school had a career services department, he stated, "I'm almost positive they do but I'm not completely sure that they do." Danny Brown asserted, "If I need help with something, I really don't know who to talk to and when I do, I get the 'runaround'."

Not having support or being unaware of support was a theme that resonated loudly amongst 11 of the 13 participants. The researcher went deeper into inquiry and asked the participants if their schools had reached out and/or advertised any support services that were available to them as students. The Weeknd flat out said, "No." Gunna said he at least knew about career services but was clear: "Career services haven't really helped me."

In the focus groups, 6 of the 13 participants discussed the common themes that arose from the one-on-one interviews. The researcher asked if the participants take on a lack of support or unsure of support services was one of the common themes. Danny Brown surmised it quite clearly:

"I feel like the resources or the knowledge isn't really out there. You have to dig and find out on your own; so it's like, some people might not know that we have tutor services at the school or where to go to ask about tutors. When I started finding things out about the school it was because I went to a teacher and he told me where to go. From that point on, whenever I need anything, I would ask him, and he would tell me where to go. It's not easy to find the resources."

Future added, "I actually got emails and flyers in my school, but I would walk past them until I'm in dire need of help." A Boogie resembled the same sentimentality. "I've seen a couple of emails or new letters but those don't do much for everybody applying to those so it's not really helpful at all." In a quasi-positive stance Future also said, "I believe they (his school) gave me all the assistance I needed."

Not knowing of the support services their school offered was rendered a problem from the participants in this study. The researcher further asked them what had and had not been helpful to them. Kanye made a list of things and even cited race as a factor. He stated, "Student-

to-staff ratio; the lack of Black people as educators; reachability problem of the people in charge ... Overall, you have to really do things to encourage students to really inspire them. It's really all about inspiration, not even encouragement." In agreement with Kanye, Danny Brown stated, "The reason behind it is because there are a lot of minorities at the school. Sometimes it's hard to get certain resources that should be easy to get like dealing with financial aid."

## Seeking Support

There were 12 total transcript excerpts from the participants regarding students proactively seeking support from their institution. Of the 13 total participants, 6 mentioned proactively seeking support. Some claimed to never seek support, others claimed to proactively seek help.

A Boogie opened up: "Honestly, that's the way I've always been as a person. I like to do stuff on my own." Danny Brown asserted, "I feel like I don't really look into all of the stuff that goes on in the school. I look into scholarships and financial aid." Van Zoe declared, "I'm only there to get my degree so I'm just trying to get in and get out. If something piques my interest I would but nothing has."

As mentioned earlier, when it came to tutoring services, a few participants proactively sought support, i.e. Future with math 101 or Chance the Rapper with the writing center. Danny Brown acknowledged proactively seeking support when it came to financial aid and scholarships. The Weeknd also keenly mentioned when he connected with his professor, it was he who sought the professor out. He stated, "I'm pretty sure if I didn't say anything to him, I would have finished the class and not spoken to him again. I sought him out because he seems very young; he presented himself as very professional and successful in his life so far." Even A Boogie admitted to seeking career services. He said, "I attended a career fair but that only went

so far for me." Here is J. Cole's take:

"I know a lot of times, I don't seek it out because I'm the type of person that would say, I can do it myself. My first instinct is to figure it out myself. If it's a dire need then I would go for help. I think this the way we're brought up. When you're seen asking for help then it's like you're weak. You don't want to look weak in front of people, and you don't want it to look like you're begging or wasting somebody's time. So, you're like oh I'll just do it myself and you wait until the last minute, then sometimes it's just too late, and you be like damn, I should've asked for help."

There were many different views on this topic from the participants. Future mentioned, "I would say pride as to why I wouldn't ask for help. I don't want to feel like I'm bothering anybody." A Boogie brought another angle. "I think a big thing is time. Some people just don't want to take the extra time it takes for someone to get help. Having free time is something that a lot of people value."

Kanye offered,

"Sometimes it's a lack of awareness, like do you even need help. Like I'm good, I'm graduating next year or that I'm passing. Sometimes people don't push their limits. They are testing limits again subconsciously because you know you're unaware of these things in the different ways people are representing. Things can help you and it could be a true inspiration to those who encourage you to do this or that it could be two different ways."

Danny Brown inserted a racial element. He stated, "A lot of Black males have other things going on. A lot of them just want to go to class, then go home. A lot of us don't want to be a part of the school culture. For the most part, people got other things going on."

### **Q3: Perception of Institutional Support Services**

Research question 3 asked: *In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution?* One solid theme from the information assembled provided understanding to Black male student behaviors, attitudes, and motivations around their perceptions of institutional support services. Accounts made by the participants indicated a shared theme: being a Black male molded their outlook toward school and education.

# Importance of School and Education

There were 33 total transcript excerpts from the participants regarding the importance of school or education. This theme generated the most excerpts from participants. When asked what it was like being a Black male student at their school, of the 13 total participants in this study, 8 of them brought up the importance of school and education as a Black male. Some participants were self-driven and self-motivated. Others were motivated by a second variable such as a parent, or a job, or being Black. Then some were just not sold on it. Nas stated,

"I'm extremely aware that I have to work hard in school. The minimum won't cut it for me. I have to go 110% if I want to succeed. This is why I am making sure that I can get an education and try to get a good job and want to beat the statistics. Statistics show that African American graduation rates are the lowest I want to make sure that I beat that statistic. I want to make sure I get a job. I want to make sure that I can take care of my family."

When it came down to enrolling in college JahDell stated, "It wasn't really like another option for my future. Because if I didn't go to college, I don't know what else I would have done that was going to give me the lifestyle that I was dreaming about." Future added, "I believe we can learn new things that align with other things in the world. So, if you are educated on a certain

topic you can connect to another topic as well. I believe the more diverse you are within certain topics the better you are as an individual." These guys were self-motivated; others, not so much.

The Weeknd stated, "If I drop out, I won't have a home. My mom said I got to go." Van Zoe was in the same boat. He stated,

"I enrolled in college mainly because my parents wanted me to ... I didn't necessarily believe I needed college to do what I wanted to do. My father insisted that I go to college and have something to fall back on and I'd have a degree so if my plans don't go as expected then I'll have something to follow on and I'll be able to get a decent job ... I would say it is nice and it's decent. The sense of accomplishment after receiving a test knowing that I worked hard for a test is good."

While in these cases, parents and jobs were motivating factors, other participants believe more in the reformation of education.

Kanye stated, "I feel like although college it's great for learning and interacting it's the people you meet in the things that really get you in two things that set you off different things." J. Cole uttered, "At first I was very like always doesn't mean anything in the grand scheme of things ... I realize that maybe school isn't what you learn but it's what you use it for ... I don't think that you have to go to school to know what you want." The researcher challenged J. Cole on his position and asked him where this outlook on education derived from. He stated,

"It really starts from when you're born and the communities that you were raised in, and it starts from generations of just being pretty much raised in low-income communities, being raised around projects, being raised around street life games. Even if a lot of people I know in my family that wanted to graduate and literally tried, it felt like every time they got close there'll be something to cut them off, financially or them having to get the job. I

think that low graduation rates is reflecting of not necessarily \how some people in the media put it that black people are lazy, but when you put people in a certain system and in a certain community with all of these things some people can overcome it, some people can't. Some people have better situations than others. Situational things. It's not so black-and-white; it's a lot of gray areas. And it's frustrating, to say the least, but I just think that again, when you're raised in a certain environment that doesn't prioritize education and the priority is survival, you're going to get that."

When the focus group was probed on the theme of the importance of education for Black males, this is what some had to say. The Weeknd stated, "I feel because you're a Black man, they don't expect much from you. You are kind of born with a disadvantage, so we got to work a little harder and extra to get somewhere in life. We don't have an inheritance, we got to work for it. We got to try to make it on our own. Future added, "It's important because you have to show some leadership in the household. Education would be a major accomplishment to achieve."

While still not backing down from his educational reform ideology, J. Cole asserted,

"It's important. Formal education is debatable. I think you have to understand that formal education is important, but you can't rely strictly on that. You have to know how to talk to people, and you can learn this outside of school, meeting people, greeting people, being on time, how to have conversions. Little things like that go toward your education. There's education outside of the formal institution, and sometimes Black men feel there are other avenues toward education."

Danny Brown concluded the discussion by proclaiming,

"Being Black makes me want to go to school and finish it more. So that I can set an example for my family and other Black people. Like I have to do it just to prove people

wrong. People are really disrespectful and don't even know it. At my school, a lot of other races walk around and casually use the n-word. I just feel uncomfortable in a lot of situations going to school."

Finally, the focus group was asked if there could ever be a situation where, as a student, he would drop out of college. Four of the five eligible participants (J. Cole most recently completed his bachelor's degree) were adamant with their "no." A Boogie and Future, in concert (no pun intended) said, "not a chance." Kanye said, "I came a long way already, I learned so much, and I'm past the halfway mark." Danny Brown offered a unique proposition. He stated,

"I would definitely drop out under the right circumstances. I've been getting into investing. Let's say I get a lucky trade and hit the jackpot. I would drop out, give it a few years, and come back and study something I really want, something abstract. I like reading and thinking about stuff. I'm in school now because I have to; to get a job and work somewhere practical."

At the end of Danny's proclamation, Future yelled, "Stay in school."

## **Summary**

This chapter conveyed the findings from interviews with 13 Black male undergraduate students and a focus group with six of those 13 Black male undergraduate students. They were all coded with pseudo-names sporting a Hip-Hop theme. A brief description and background were given of all 13 participants. Then each of the participants' schools was described from the perspective of their diversity statistics, specifically undergraduate students and faculty, but their school's name was left unidentified. The findings were portrayed, guided by the three overarching research questions, then subcategorized under six common themes. The embodiment of results was styled and narrated by 13 participants' excerpts.

Chapter V reviews the guided research questions for this study. The findings are discussed, including but not limited to the six themes derived. Recommendations and implications for future research and practice are also provided.

## Chapter V

#### Conclusion

McGee (2011) concluded that in a period in which being a Black male means to be diminished by the larger society and many of its institutions, studies on the stories and experiences of successful Black males is essential. This study was guided by three research questions: What resources are instrumental in helping Black male students academically persist? How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence? And thirdly, In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution? From the data collected via a qualitative research methodology (interviews and a focus group), surfaced six common themes: (1) tutoring, (2) academic advisement, (3) one-on-one time with faculty all being essential to the success or academic persistence of Black male students; (4) Black male students lack academic support and/or are unsure of support services offered by their institution; (5) Black male students seeking academic support; and (6) how being a Black male molds his outlook toward school and/or education.

In this chapter, the overall findings of this study are recapped. The results from the study are discussed as they relate to the aforementioned research questions and themes. Then, for each theme, recommendations for future practice are advised. Afterward, implications for further research is discussed. And lastly, final thoughts are deliberated.

#### **Summary of Findings**

The purpose of this study was to understand Black male students' perceptions of higher education support services as either a barrier or a conduit. Black males continue to crawl behind their White male peers in the areas of college persistence and graduation rates (R. W. Brown,

2011; T. D. Brown, 2007; Pluviose, 2007). Cunningham (2013) stated that college and university leaders have established and employed a range of strategies intended to progress the academic persistence of Black male students. However, it is vital to understand how Black male students perceive these strategies or support services that have been developed. This study examined influences higher education support services had on a sample of Black male undergraduate students' attitudes and perceptions.

Analysis of interview transcripts and the focus group transcript revealed that Black male students in this study need support services from their higher education institutions to assist with their academic persistence. However, the quality of said support services is critical to Black male students' engagement. Nasir (2009) posited that culturally responsive approaches have an effect on student outcomes and student engagement who are often disengaged. Participants in this study revealed and recognized the need for support from their respective institutions. However, they found no quarrel with persisting or endeavoring through college without it. Adapting to an environment in which they perceived a lack of resources/support permeated throughout their lived experiences. This research revealed how important education and graduating college was to this population of Black male students. Moreover, for a variety of reasons, the participants were determined to persist, with or without the support of their higher education institution.

While Black is not a monolith, and there are many dimensions to being a Black male student, there were not many connections between the diversity in a participant's background and the results. Three of the 13 participants were born in the Caribbean (Antigua, Jamaica, and Haiti, respectively), while the remaining participants were from the New York/New Jersey region. While two of three participants hailing from the Caribbean were motivated to complete their degree because of future financial implications, the same motivation was evident among

participants born in the U.S. Five of the 13 participants had both parents living in their household with at least one parent having a degree; parental influence to academically persist was consistent among some single parent households as well. Ironically, two of the 13 participants most recently obtained their bachelor's degree, yet neither one of those students had both parents living in the household. Both participants were without their father, one due to death and the other due to abandonment. From the demographical data collected there was no distinct nor significant connections to the results.

#### Discussion

Q1: What resources are instrumental in helping Black males academically persist?

Tutoring

This study has found that tutoring services were instrumental in the academic persistence of the Black male undergraduate student participants. Participants took advantage of the tutoring services offered by their schools on a needed basis. Some participants took advantage of the services, some didn't. Some saw it as helpful, while others had an opposing view. While all participants recognized the importance of tutoring services from their institutions, not all participants engaged in the service, even when they needed help. The overall consensus from this study found that all participants engaged in tutoring services at some point during their academic careers. Furthermore, they all posited that tutoring was important. However, 92% of the participants indicated that the tutoring services at their school would greatly benefit from improving the services rendered. Liette (1971) posited that tutoring conducted over a longer period of time produces effective and significant changes.

#### Academic Advisement

This study found that academic advice was instrumental in the academic persistence of

the Black male undergraduate students who participated in the study. Overall, participants recognized that academic advising was essential to their academic persistence. Pascarella & Terenzini (2005) agreed with this finding. They posited that empirical research on the effects of academic advising was clear and consistent: advising is influential to persistence and graduation. Having a great experience with the advisor was the distinguishing factor that arose from the participants who had positive things to say about academic advisement versus those who had negative things to say about academic advisement. Those with positive views appreciated the hands-on and caring approach they experienced with their academic advisor pointed to the lack of hands-on and caring approach they experienced with their academic advisor.

In this study, all participants sought out academic advisement at some point in their college careers. Some did so due to mandatory stipulations of a program they participated in. Others did so, simply seeking help. The frustration in academic advisement, from the perspective of the participants were the lack of time each session and the lack of advisors available to the student body. Some participants expressed, waiting in line for elongated amounts of time only for the session to be a fraction of the time they spent waiting to see the advisor. Though the time spent with the advisor was helpful, participants in this study, expressed needing and wanting more time during their academic advisement sessions.

# One-on-one Time with Faculty

This study found that one-on-one time with faculty or faculty office hours was instrumental in the academic persistence of the participants in this study. The common trend that arose from the participants was the need for their professors to care about them. Another necessity from participants was the need for clear communication from faculty. The information

gathered from the one-on-one interviews and the focus group suggested that these participants were seeking faculty members who had high levels of care. Furthermore, they depicted the importance of providing clear communication. Maxwell (2011) stated everything rises and falls on leadership. Daniels (2020) stated leadership rises and falls on communication. The study determined that care and clear communication from faculty was quintessential for the support of these participants' academic persistence.

Some participants in this study claimed that faculty doesn't care about them. A few others mentioned how faculty expressed a concerted interest in their academic success. Both spectrums of attention molded the perceptions of participants toward their faculty. Participants in this study measured the support of their faculty based on faculty's level of engagement in assisting them succeed.

Q2: How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence?

### Lack of Support or Unsure of Support Services

This research established that the Black male students in this study were frustrated when their institution lacked support. Not knowing of the support services their school offered were rendered problematic for the participants in this study. Other experiences were conveyed where participants sought support services when the institution either didn't provide them or the services they did provide lacked sufficiency. Black male students in this study adapted to the conditions of being unsupported. Harper (2012) stated most Black male students believed that schools did not care for Black men, a statement that the results of this study empirically confirmed.

## Seeking Support

This research found that the Black male students in this study did not proactively seek support. Gonzalez (2005) found that men underutilize seeking professional help compared to their female counterparts. Most participants in this study were completely disengaged from school culture including, but not limited to, support. Black male students in this study had other responsibilities such as part-time and full-time jobs, as well as collegiate athletic obligations. Other reasons derived from this study included self-sabotaging pride. Vogel (2011) declared for Black men, in general, researchers have implied that communication styles tend to be more expressive compared with other men (D. Sue & Sue, 2008), and so they may view themselves as less negative for disclosing information to another person when seeking help. Many participants have disclosed their lack of seeking support arose from their personal history of having to figure things out on their own.

Q3: In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution?

## Importance of School and Education

Some participants were self-driven and self-motivated. Others were motivated by a different factor such as a parent or the pride of being a Black man. Only one participant was not sold on the importance of school education. All participants' educational pursuits were either career-driven, vocation oriented, or parental influenced. Participants in this study viewed education as a means to an occupational end. Harper (2012) also found that "... Black men said they cared deeply about education" (p. 117). This study backed that finding and determined that education is greatly important to Black male students. Harper (2012) posited, on the other hand, most believed that schools did not care for Black men, a perspective that is consistent with

previous research (e.g., Howard, 2008). Though that sentiment was not deeply explored in this study, it was echoed a few times by the participants.

#### **Recommendations for Practice**

Q1: What resources are instrumental in helping Black males academically persist?

Tutoring

Pedagogical styles, while in tutoring sessions, ought to be tailored to the student in the session. Participants complained about an array of issues with the current tutoring service construct including, but not limited to, the pace tutors instructed students, how in-depth tutors went with students, and the credentials of the appointed tutors, thus questioning their knowledge of the topic. As indicated by one participant, if tutoring services wish to be effective for Black males, tutors should incorporate pathology modalities that are designed to help Black male students learn. Furthermore, tutors should be empowered to go in-depth with the topic if a student is having issues. Broad strokes of suggestions and instruction are not sufficient for Black male students. Lastly, institutions may need to reimagine how tutoring services are executed from the perspective of tutor personnel. Peer students were found not to be effective tutors for Black male students. Certified faculty with a higher degree of scholarship may need to be the bare minimum for Black male students. What was identified by the results of this study was that the participants saw tutoring services to be instrumental in helping them academically persist, but the quality thereof must be tailored in a way that supports the success of students on all academic levels.

#### Academic Advisement

Hatch & Garcia (2017) suggested that engagement efforts by colleges, including advising, play a reasonably significant part in persistence. Academic advice was crucial to the

persistence of the participants in this study. Higher education institutions must devote more meticulous care to its services. Dulabaum (2016) found that Black male students have the lowest persistence rates of all other racial groups and gender groups, henceforth colleges and universities ought to have a more cautious call to action when handling these students. Bailey and Alfonso (2005) recommended that in practice academic advising should be designed to increase goal commitment. Furthermore, a department devoted solely to these goals is essential. This department would have the responsibility of advising and mentoring Black male students from the time of enrollment until the close of their academic journey. There should be mandatory check-ins and partial accountability placed on these advisors when Black male students are having concerns and/or troubles at school, including but not limited to grades, social culture, faculty relationships, support services navigation, etc. These advisors would be fully trained to meet the needs, specifically to their assigned Black male student. Less of a program that gives the image of Black male intentionality, and more of a results-driven metric where the college or university is holding itself accountable.

This approach has been adopted by Fortune 500 companies across America in the wake of the revived Black Lives Matter movement. Joseph K. West, a partner and the chief diversity and inclusion officer at the law firm Duane Morris, said in a *New York Times* article, "If diversity is like any other business metric, then companies should reward it as such. An example at a tech firm where the leader incentivizes his direct reports by withholding a certain percentage of their annual bonus if they don't meet certain diversity and inclusion goals" (Eavis, 2020).

### Support from Faculty

This research found that Black male participants in this study compel their professors to care for them and have clearer communication. Strayhorn (2014) found from his study that

educators can do more to meet the needs of Black male students and help them earn better grades in college. By earning good grades, they are more likely to earn credits necessary for graduation, meet university requirements to maintain academic standing, and persist toward degree completion. Jennings (2010) found that school personnel overwhelmingly ascribed students, their families, and their communities for the minority achievement gap.

Faculty must play a greater role in the success of Black male students. This researcher recommends that faculty who advise Black male students participate in a bi-annual forum. This would provide an opportunity to share best practices on how to optimize the best results for this population. Black males should be provided an opportunity to evaluate the effectiveness of their advisor/mentorship. The results of this qualitative review should be incorporated into the performance reviews of each professor. Additionally, faculty who demonstrate consistent ineffective and/or insufficient success with Black male students, including but not limited to exhibiting care and expressing clear communication, should receive additional training or be removed from that role.

If institutions do not proactively hold themselves accountable for the dismal graduation rates among Black male students, they may find themselves on the wrong side of societal backlash that has been impacted many institutions and corporations during the most recent Black Lives Matter revolt following the death of Ahmaud Arbery, Breonna Taylor, George Floyd, and others.

Q2: How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence?

Lack of Support or Unsure of Support Services

This research found that Black male students who participated in this study were simply unaware of all the services that were offered to them by their institution. Colleges and universities must increase their marketing when it comes to support services. Secondly, their marketing cannot be tailored to the majority population of the institutions but include target marketing for minorities such as Black students and Black male students.

## Seeking Support

The researcher's recommendation is for support services to be more proactive incorporating the culture of the Black male. Of the support services the participants admitted to knowing about, there was only a desire to engage under the conditions of dire need. An increase in cultural sentience along with a genuine, not marketing/image-driven initiative, that accepts and receives Black men for who they are, could help increase support services awareness. Black male students must be encouraged to seek support, and the school must take responsibility for ensuring so.

Q3: In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution?

## Importance of School and Education

This research found that Black male students who participated in this study cared about education. This finding is inconsistent with Fordham and Obgu's (1986) assertions that those who forecast inequitable returns on educational investments are likely to resist schooling. Harper (2012) found males knew that schools persistently remanufactured inequality. This study backs that claim. Schools must be deliberate in supporting the same Black educational perspective. Schools must immediately and intensely debunk the myth and stereotype, and in essence, racial prejudice, that Black males do not care about education. This attitude, or inherited systemic

outlook, is what may shape some Black male students' attitudes around persisting. Therefore, the school's lack of symbols of encouragement or affirmation wound up being unsupportive for Black male students. Education was important to Black male students in this study, and it must also be important for institutions to ensure Black male students are educated via academic persistence.

#### **General Recommendations**

Like Strayhorn (2011), many have attempted to build bridges for others to access higher education. Institutions must be cultural navigators. Strayhorn (2015) explained that cultural navigators in higher education help direct students until they arrive at their academic purpose. Cultural navigators support students feeling as if they belong and recognize that all students matter, including Black males. He posited that cultural navigators also know something about the culture—how it operates, how to get things done, how to be part of it, and feel a sense of belonging. They share that information with students, help them adjust to college life, and make themselves available as trusted go-to resources whenever possible. Institutions must put their optimal care behind the success of Black male students through all services rendered. Institutions must hold themselves accountable for all low performance metrics, including but not limited to Black male graduation rates. This perspective and approach promotes a sense of care and deflates the allegations of systemic racism that many claim has always existed in higher education. The pledge to be more than non-racist, and the promise to be anti-racist is what's needed by academic institutions. That vision, along with innovative missions to accomplish that apparition, can go far with the fight for equality and equity in higher learning.

#### **Delimitations**

Bryant (2004) declared the existence of dynamics that precluded this research from

asserting some findings to be true for all people at all times and in all places. This study does not report nor interpret the experiences and perceptions of all Black male students. Three key delimitations were recognized within this study, which were not limited to the following:

- 1. The limitation of Black male students from the New York and New Jersey metropolitan areas of the U.S.'s Northeast region. If a wider geographical array of Black male students were included, the findings might yield different results.
- 2. Black male students from both public and private brick-and-mortar institutions. This excluded online students who attended their schooling 100% virtually. Obtaining education 100% online did not preclude one from the contributing factors that affected the underachieving statistics of Black male academic persistence. Thus, the inclusion of Black male online students might modify the outcomes of the study.
- 3. Black male students primarily at predominantly white institutions (PWIs), Catholic institutions, and/or all of the above. This excluded historically Black colleges and universities (HBCUs). The HBCU was founded in 1837 (Cheyney, University of Pennsylvania) on the credence that every individual deserved access to a college or higher education. It was a designation accredited by a nationally recognized accrediting agency or association determined by the Department of Education. Though HBCUs currently serve students of all races, most are predominantly Black. The assumption, for the solicitation of this study, was that if students from HBCUs were employed, there could be a greater sample. Consequently, the delimitations of this research concluded, of the 107 institutions designated HBCU, zero were located in the states of New York and New Jersey. Therefore, no participant would have experience at an institution created for the intentional goal of educating Black students.

#### Limitations

This qualitative study cultivated some uncontrollable variables. According to Anderson (2010), general restrictions but not be limited to, concurred with the *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*:

- Research quality is heavily dependent on the individual skills of the researcher
   and more easily influenced by the researcher's personal biases and idiosyncrasies.
- Rigor is more difficult to maintain, assess, and demonstrate.
- The volume of data makes analysis and interpretation time-consuming.
- It is sometimes not as well understood and accepted as quantitative research within the scientific community. (p. 2)

Specifically, using the methodology, which included an online survey, interviews, and a focus group, each instrument possessed its own limitation.

Limitations for administering online surveys included unexpected technical difficulties. These technical difficulties could have stemmed from surveys being emailed and lost in junk mail without potential respondents ever receiving them. Because of the vast amounts of emails people usually receive, potential participants may not have felt the need or wanted to complete the survey. Hampton (2017) claimed disadvantages are that in online surveys some respondents are less attentive than others to the questionnaire instructions, which may generate insufficient or inaccurate data. Once the online surveys were emailed, there was no way to validate whether or not the intended participant actually filled out the survey, which would threaten the reliability of the study.

Restrictions for the online one-on-one interviews included but were not limited to the duration of time each interview required. Another limitation included the time it took to

assemble the questions asked participants as well as the time to administer the questions to a multiplicity of different participants during varied times. Another limitation of the interviews in this study was the selectivity of participants. To avoid bias and conflicts of interest and influence, each participant selected had no professional and/or intimate relationship with the researcher. Furthermore, because the interviews were administered via video conference, limitations around virtual trust may have arisen. By trust is meant that the focus was on the researcher to first build a relationship with the participant within the virtual interaction.

Limits pertaining to online focus groups included difficulty getting participants to volunteer for the focus group. Another limitation was the difficulty to control and scope the participant's engagement or lack thereof, including but not limited to the participant's verbosity and/or truthfulness. The participant's comfort level of opening up in front of others also could not be gauged, therefore creating more limitations. Finally, the fact that each participant, respectively and as a unit, never represented the entire population of Black male students reeks of limitation.

Another recurring limitation found in this study is the negative outlook by most of the participants. The researcher found participants to be jaded, defined for the purposes of this study as cynical by experience. Because of their negative perception of educational institutions, their viewpoint may have been skewed. One participant stated, "Well, I went to my guidance counselor once and after that, I've never gone back ... she said if I need any more assistance, I could email her but after that, I sent her an email and she never responded to me." In this study preconceived notions were verified by their experiences with support services from respective academic institutions. When services such as tutoring or advisement was sought and not rendered, participant views were confirmed. McGee (2011) found challenges correlated with

being a Black male, including but not limited to diurnal occurrences of race-based discriminatory behavior from teachers, peers, and educational institutions.

If participant viewpoints were more positive, one can argue that the support services offered at their academic institutions could have been optimized. More enlightened perceptions into how Black male students navigate unsupportive spaces are needed. The prevailing influence of peers on college student outcomes has been well documented in the higher education literature (Astin, 1993; Bensimon, 2007; Pascarella & Terenzini, 2005) as supportive to positive educational experience of black male students. Discussions of what Black male students do to positively affect persistence among their peers and other students of color are lacking in the literature.

In her study of Black males in a mentoring support service program, Jackson (2011) found the program contributed a much-needed discourse that recognizes the significance of relationship-building among Black male students in education. "The participants in the study demonstrated reciprocal love; that is, they openly expressed love and care for their mentor and each other, and in turn, were being loved and appreciated." The data indicated several ways in which an ethos of care contributed to how the participants viewed support, the education at their school, and their mentoring experiences. Griffin (2013) found that Black students had positive support service experiences and increased the term "othermothering." The definition of academic "othermothering" is comprehensive academic and student support (Guiffrida, 2005). Patton (2006) studied the perception of Black students on a diversity support program. Black males perceived the program as "home." Patton (2006) concluded the human aspects of support represent Black culture, people, and history and provide positive interactions for those who participate. These factors provide a context for students to learn about themselves and feel

appreciated and supported at PWIs. One participant agreed by opining, "Everybody was just nice. So that was a nice experience" (p. 636). Studies in literature where Black male students perceived support services as beneficial for their persistence are scarce. Still, the small amount of research found indicated that support services was imperative to Black male students.

# **Implications for Future Research**

Higher education institutions have conscientiously looked toward support services, including but not limited to tutoring, academic advisement, and faculty office hours to provide the opportunities, situations, and materials for helping underachieving students. Specifically, for the participants in this study, a call for a customized approach in assistance was insisted. The participants in this studied pleaded for greater quality of assistance. They wanted longer sessions with faculty and advisors if needed. Participants asked for subject-matter experts to serve as tutors who can provide more insight and transfer a greater level of knowledge for the participant's comprehension. Overall, this approach can be developments but consistently checking the pulse of this segment of students. A fluid action plan can be formulated to ensure that support services are tailored to an institution's Black male population. An evaluation of the implemented plan should be assessed every semester in accordance with Black male student feedback and Black male student persistence rates.

This study provides a few poignant implications for future research on whether higher education support services are barriers or conduits to the academic persistence of Black male students. First is the increase in diversity in colleges and universities; therefore, schools must reimagine how their services are rendered. Cunningham (2013) stated, "The student body composition at colleges and universities is becoming increasingly diverse ... colleges will have to develop specific programs and services to meet the needs of Black male students" (p. 133).

Second, as the country continues to have nationwide civil unrest sparked by police brutality and the Black Lives Matter movement, whereas policy and corporate reform is being mandated by the public, a policy change, like those derived from the Civil Rights march, Rosa Parks, and the Birmingham Bus Boycott, is likely. Third, this kickstarts future research specific to understanding the voices of prospective Black male students who elect not to persist to obtain their bachelor's degree.

Overall, the foremost recommendation for further research is to analyze whether higher education support services are conduits or barriers to the academic persistence of Black male students from the perspective of faculty, administrators, and staff who are charged to provide these services. That research should be compared and contrasted to this research so that an actionable agenda with both perspectives included can be developed to help fight the pandemic of poor graduate rates of Black male students.

This study was essential for education stakeholders including, but not limited to, academic administrators — those who lead the charge on the development of education policies, educators, and academicians. For education stakeholders (policymakers and academic administrators), this study offers a foundation for enhancing and reimaging staffing and the formation of innovative programs that can effectively increase efficiency in schools and the education system. For educators (instructors), this study gives an insight into tactics that can aid the improvement of Black male college graduation rates. This study advocates for a deepened relationship between Black male students and colleges/universities. For academicians, this study unseals a capacity of exploration that needs to be searched to find improved results to the low graduation rates of Black male students in institutions of higher learning. Finally, this study gives

evidence as well as the theories as to what the root of the problem is. On both fronts, added research is needed to gain understanding and discover solutions to the issue.

# **Final Thoughts**

The purpose of this study was to explore whether higher education support services were barriers or conduits to the academic persistence of Black male students. As a Black male, and further, a Black male educator, this researcher felt a passion for studying the reasons behind the low academic persistence and college graduation rates for Black male students. The researcher was encouraged to conduct the research study using the qualitative approach from the exploratory method and perceived an authentic honesty and candidness in the stories told by the participants. This research study gave a platform to the voices of 13 Black male undergraduate students.

As a proud Black male who has watched the decline of degreed Black male students, the researcher believes this issue must be attended to. It must be of high alert. The lives of Black male students and the generations they produce are affected by this result of disparities. Lewis (2015) stated, "This problem is one that affects us economically, culturally, and most importantly, academically" (p. 104). Some know the value of education by having it. Others know its value by not having it. For far too long Black men have been the others.

#### References

- Adjapong, E. S. (2017). Bridging theory and practice in the urban science classroom: A framework for hip-hop pedagogy in STEM. *Critical Education*, 8(15).
- Arnold, C. & Kaufman. (1986). How to finance your child's college education. Stanford, CN: Longmeadow Press.
- Bailey, T. & Alfonso, M. (2005). Paths to persistence: An analysis of research on program effectiveness at community colleges. Indianapolis, IN Lumina Foundation for Education.
- Blimling, G. S. & Whitt, E. J. (1998). Principles of Good Practice: For Student Affairs. *About Campus*, *3*(1), 10–15.
- Boykin, A. & Noguera, P. (2011). Creating the opportunity to learn, moving from research to practice closing the achievement gap. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Brosnan, M. J. (2020). Faculty Role in Student Career Development: A Qualitative Study.
- Brooms, D. R. (2018). 'Building Us Up': Supporting Black Male College Students in a Black Male Initiative Program. *Critical Sociology*, *44*(1), 141–155.

  https://doi.org/10.1177/0896920516658940
- Brough, D. Y. (2002). The Engagement Model for Effective Academic Advising with

  Undergraduate College Students and Student. *Journal of Humanistic Counseling*.

  Education and Development, 41.
- Brown, R. W. (2008). Perceived influence of societal dissonance, self-efficacy, African American male mentorship, and institutional support on the academic success of African American males in a predominantly White institution of higher education: An institutional case study. (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses. Order

- No. 3333623
- Brown, T. D. (2007). *Keeping the brothers focused: A study of the impact of male mentoring on the community college level.* (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses. Order No. 3274692
- Bryant, S. (2004, September). Double trouble: Mixing qualitative and quantitative methods in the study of extreme programmers. In *2004 IEEE symposium on visual languages-human* centric computing (pp. 55–61). IEEE.
- Bryson, C. (2004). What about the workers? The expansion of higher education and the transformation of academic work. *Industrial Relations Journal*, *35*(1), 38–57.
- Buckley, J.W. & Chiang, H. Canada: Natl Assoc of Accat; 1976. Research Methodology and Business Decisions.
- Cameron, S. V. & Heckman, J. J. (2001). The dynamics of educational attainment for Black, Hispanic, and white males. *Journal of Political Economy*, 109(3), 455–499.
- Carter, G. R. (1992). Revitalizing urban schools: A new kind of teacher required. ASCD Update, 34, 2.
- Casella, D. A. (1990). Career networking: The newest career center paradigm. Journal of Career Planning and Employment. 45(3) 33–39.
- Cater, J. K. (2011). Skype a cost-effective method for qualitative research. Rehabilitation Counselors & Educators Journal, 4(2), 3.
- Charmaz, K. (1990). 'Discovering' chronic illness: Using grounded theory. Social Science and Medicine, 30, 1161–1172.
- Chandra, Y. & Shang, L. (2019). Inductive Coding. In Qualitative Research Using R: A Systematic Approach (pp. 91–106). Springer, Singapore.

- Chavez, M. & Maestas-Flores, M. (1991). Minority student retention: ENLACE. *New directions for community colleges*, 74(2), 63–67.
- Clark, V. L. P. & Creswell, J. W. (2014). *Understanding research: A consumer's guide*. Pearson Higher Ed.
- Clewell, B. C. & Ficklen, M. S. (1987). Effective Institutional Practices for Improving Minority Retention in Higher Education. *Journal of College Admissions*, *116*, 7–13.
- Collegefactual.com (n.d.). Retrieved July 13, 2020, from https://www.collegefactual.com/colleges/
- Colton, G. M., Connor Jr, U. J., Shultz, E. L., & Easter, L. M. (1999). Fighting attrition: One freshman year program that targets academic progress and retention for at-risk students. *Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice*, 1(2), 147–162.
- Corbin, J. & Strauss, A. 3rd ed. Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications; 2008. Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory.
- Creswell, J. 1998. Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five traditions.

  Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (1999). Mixed-method research: Introduction and application. In the Handbook *of educational policy* (pp. 455–472). Academic Press.
- Creswell, J. W. (2009). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). A concise introduction to mixed methods research. SAGE publications.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches: Sage publications.
- Crockett, D. S. (1985). Academic Advising.

- Crotty, M. Thousand Oaks, California: Sage; 1998. The Foundations of Social Research:

  Meaning and Perspective in the Research Process.
- Cuccaro-Alamin, S. (1997). *Postsecondary persistence and attainment* (No. 13). National Center for Education Statistics, US Department of Education, Office of Educational Research and Improvement.
- Cunningham, E. C. (2013). The effect of faculty-student mentoring on African American male student retention at a Midwestern Community College (Doctoral dissertation, Edgewood College).
- Dana, J., Dawes, R., & Peterson, N. (2013). Belief in the unstructured interview: The persistence of an illusion. *Judgment and Decision making*, 8(5), 512.
- Daniels, D. (Host). (2020, July 14). *The Dharius Daniels Podcast, Episode 10: Delatorro McNeal* [Audio podcast]. Retrieved from RELEVANT Podcast Network.
- Davis, J. (2015). Intrusive Advising and Its Influence on First- and Second-Year Students: A Formative Evaluation of a Pilot Intrusive Advising Initiative at an HBCU in the South.
- Deakin, H. & Wakefield, K. (2014). Skype interviewing: Reflections of two Ph.D. researchers. *Qualitative research*, 14(5), 603–616.
- Dervaries, C. (1989). National Service Requirement Could Hurt Minorities and Poor, Officials Say. *Black Issues in Higher Education*, *5*(24), 1–6.
- Dexter, M. & Merriman, R. B. (1908, October). Annual Meeting, April, 1909. Report of the Council; Report of the Treasurer; Report of the Librarian; Report of the Cabinet-Keeper; Report on the Library and Cabinet; Milton's *Paradise Lost*, 1667; "New England's First Fruits"; The Ensign at Salem; Memoir of John Elliot Sanford; Memoir of Charles Henry Dalton. In *Proceedings of the Massachusetts Historical Society* (Vol. 2, pp. 236–312).

- Massachusetts Historical Society.
- Digest of Education Statistics, 2017. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d17/tables/dt17\_326.10.asp
- Dulabaum, N. L. (2016). Barriers to academic success: A qualitative study of African American and Latino male students. *Innovative Showcase*, 11(6).
- Douglas, B., Lewis, C. W., Douglas, A., Scott, M. E., & Garrison-Wade, D. (2008). The impact of white teachers on the academic achievement of black students: An exploratory qualitative analysis. *Educational Foundations*, 22, 47–62.
- Douglass, F. (1968). Narrative of the Life of Frederick Douglass. 1845. New York: Signet.
- Dworkin, S.L. Sample Size Policy for Qualitative Studies Using In-Depth Interviews. Arch Sex Behav 41, 1319–1320 (2012). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-012-0016-6
- Feghali, T., Zbib, I., & Hallal, S. (2011). A web-based decision support tool for academic advising. *Journal of Educational Technology & Society*, *14*(1), 82–94.
- Feldman, D. C. & Turnley, W. H. (1995). Underemployment among recent business college graduates. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *16*(S1), 691–706.
- Flowers, L. A. (2006). Effects of attending a 2-year institution on African American males' academic and social integration in the first year of college. *Teachers College Record*, 108(2), 267.
- Franzosa, S. D. (1996). 11. The evaluation of the higher education system in the United States of America. *The evaluation of higher education systems*, 126.
- Gay, G. (2000). Culturally responsive teaching. New York, NY: Teachers College Press.
- Geertz, C. (1975). On the Nature of Anthropological Understanding: Not extraordinary empathy but readily observable symbolic forms enable the anthropologist to grasp the

- unarticulated concepts that inform the lives and cultures of other peoples. *American Scientist*, 63(1), 47–53.
- Gonzalez, J. M., Alegria, M., & Prihoda, T. J. (2005). How do attitudes toward mental health treatment vary by age, gender, and ethnicity/race in young adults? *Journal of Community Psychology*, 33, 611–629. DOI: 10.1002/jcop.20071
- Gordon, M. S. (1974). Higher education and the labor market. McGraw-Hill Inc., US.
- Grayson, J. P. (1998). Racial origin and student retention at a Canadian University. *Higher Education*, *36*(3), 323–352.
- Greenwood, D. (1998). Problems in the university? Eliminate tenure, they say. Academe, 84, 23–24.
- Griffin, K. A. (2013). Voices of the "Othermothers": Reconsidering Black professors' relationships with Black students as a form of social exchange. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 82(2), 169–183.
- Guba, E.G. & Lincoln, Y.S. (1989). Fourth generation evaluation. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Guest, G., Bunce, A., & Johnson, L. (2006). How Many Interviews Are Enough?: An Experiment with Data Saturation and Variability. Field Methods, 18(1), 59–82.
- Guiffrida, D. (2005). Othermothering as a framework for understanding African American students' definitions of student-centered faculty. Journal of Higher Education, 76, 701–723.
- Guiton, G. & Oakes, J. (1995). Opportunity to learn and conceptions of educational equality. Educational Evaluation & Policy Analysis, 17, 323–336.
- Hampton, K. N. 2017. Studying the Digital: Directions and Challenges for Digital Methods.

  Annual Review of Sociology, 43, 167–188.

- Harper, S. R. (2013). Am I my brother's teacher? Black undergraduates, racial socialization, and peer pedagogies in predominantly white postsecondary contexts. *Review of Research in Education*, *37*(1), 183–211.
- Harper, S. R. & Davis III, C. H. (2012). They (Don't) Care about Education: A Counternarrative on Black Male Students' Responses to Inequitable Schooling. *Educational Foundations*, *26*, 103–120.
- Harper, S. R. & Simmons, I. (2019). Black students at public colleges and universities: A 50-state report card. Los Angeles: University of Southern California, Race and Equity Center.
- Hatch, D. K. & Garcia, C. E. (2017). Academic advising and the persistence intentions of community college students in their first weeks in college. *The Review of Higher Education*, 40(3), 353–390.
- Hatfield, K. M. (2003). Funding higher education for adult students. *New Directions for Student Services*, 2003(102), 27–34.
- Haworth, J. G. & Conrad, C. F. (1997). Emblems of Quality in Higher Education. Developing and Sustaining High-Quality Programs. Allyn & Bacon, Longwood Division, 160 Gould Street, Needham Heights, MA 02194-2310.
- Herr, K. (2002). Chronic pain: challenges and assessment strategies. *Journal of Gerontological Nursing*, 28(1), 20–27.
- Higher Education Research Institute. (1996). UCLA study finds the number of college students successfully earning bachelor's degrees is declining. Retrieved October 29, 1999, on the World Wide Web: https://www.gseis.ucla.edu/heri/darcu.html

- Hillard, J. R. & Rockwell, W. K. (1978). Dysesthesia, witchcraft, and conversion reaction: a case successfully treated with psychotherapy. *JAMA*, *240*(16), 1742–1744.
- Hine, C. (2005) Internet research and the sociology of cyber-social-scientific knowledge. The Information Society, Vol. 21, pp. 239–248.
- Honaker, S. (1996, Fall). The career counselor's challenge: remaining current in the face of change. *Journal of Colorado Counseling Association*, 24(1) 30–32.
- Howard, T. C. (2008). Who really cares? The disenfranchisement of African American males in pre-K-12 schools: A critical race theory perspective. Teachers College Record, 110(5), 954–85.
- Huck, S. W. & Sandler, H. M. (1979). *Rival hypotheses: Alternative interpretations of data-based conclusions*. HarperCollins College Division.
- Israel, B. A., Schulz, A. J., Parker, E. A., & Becker, A. B. (1998). Review of community-based research: assessing partnership approaches to improve public health. *Annual review of public health*, *19*(1), 173–202.
- Jackson, I., Sealey-Ruiz, Y., & Watson, W. (2014). Reciprocal love: Mentoring Black and Latino males through an ethos of care. *Urban Education*, 49(4), 394–417.
- Janghorban, R., Roudsari, R. L., & Taghipour, A. (2014). Skype interviewing: The new generation of online synchronous interviews in qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being*, *9*(1), 24152.
- Jamshed S. (2014). Qualitative research method-interviewing and observation. *Journal of Basic* and Clinical Pharmacy, 5(4), 87–88. DOI:10.4103/0976-0105.141942
- Jenkins, T. S. (2006). Mr. Nigger: The Challenges of Educating Black Males within American Society. *Journal of Black Studies*, *37*(1), 127–155.

- Jensen, E. L. (1981). Student financial aid and persistence in college. *The Journal of Higher Education*, *52*(3), 280–294.
- Jensen, E. L. (1984). Student financial aid and degree attainment. *Research in Higher Education*, 20(1), 117–127.
- John, E. P. S., Andrieu, S., Oescher, J., & Starkey, J. B. (1994). The influence of student aid on within-year persistence by traditional college-age students in four-year colleges.

  \*Research in Higher Education, 35(4), 455–480.
- Kells, H. R. (1984). Factors Influencing and Attitudes about Macro Level Outcome Analysis in Higher Education. *North Central Association Quarterly*, *59*(1), 3–8.
- Kimball, B. A. (2010). *The liberal arts tradition: A documentary history*. University Press of America.
- Kolb, S. M. (2012). Grounded theory and the constant comparative method: Valid research strategies for educators. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies*, *3*(1), 83–86.
- Kretovics, M. A. (in press). Assessing the MBA: What do our students learn? *Journal of Management Development*.
- Kretovics, M., Cornell, J., Dixon, P., & Johnson, C. (1997). Career liaisons: A joint venture between academic and student affairs, *Journal of Career Planning and Employment*, 57(3), 22–23.
- Kuzel, A. 1992. Sampling in qualitative inquiry. *Doing qualitative research*, ed. B. Crabtree andW. Miller, 31–44. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Ladson-Billings, G. (2006). It's not the culture of poverty, it's the poverty of culture: The problem with teacher education. *Anthropology & Education Quarterly*, *37*(2), 104–109.

- Ladson-Billings, G. (2011). Boyz to men? Teaching to restore Black boys' childhood. *Race ethnicity and education*, *14*(1), 7–15.
- Lang, M. (1992). Barriers to Blacks' educational achievement in higher education: A statistical and conceptual review. *Journal of Black Studies*, *22*(4), 510–522.
- Lawson Bush, V. (2004). How Black mothers participate in the development of manhood and masculinity: What do we know about Black mothers and their sons? *Journal of Negro Education*, 381–391.
- Lee, C. C. (1992). *Empowering Young Black Males*. ERIC Counseling and Personnel Services Clearinghouse, 2108 School of Education, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI 48109-1259.
- Lefrancois, G. (1999). The lifespan (6th ed.). Belmont, CA: Wadsworth.
- Levin, M. E. & Levin, J. R. (1991). A critical examination of academic retention programs for at-risk minority college students. Journal of College Student Development, 31, 323–334.
- Liette, E. E. (1971). Tutoring: Its Effects on Reading Achievement, Standard-Setting, and Affect-Mediating Self-Evaluation for Black Male Under-Achievers in Reading.
- Lorick, B. A. (1987). Career planning and placement services. In I.L. Amprey, Jr. (Ed.). Student development on the small campus (pp. 92–126). National Association of Personnel Workers.
- Lumpkins, B. & Hall, H. (1987). Advising college undergraduates: A neglected art. *College Student Journal*, 21, 98–100.
- Lynn, M., Bacon, J. N., Totten, T. L., Bridges, T. L., & Jennings, M. (2010). Examining teachers' beliefs about African American male students in a low-performing high school in an African American school district. *Teachers College Record*, *112*(1), 289–330.

- Malcolm, X. (1964). A declaration of independence. *Malcolm X Speaks*, 20.
- Mann, C. & Stewart, F. (2000). *Internet communication and qualitative research: A handbook* for researching online. Sage.
- Martin, D., Martin, M., Gibson, S. S., & Wilkins, J. (2007). Increasing prosocial behavior and academic achievement among adolescent African American males. *Adolescence*, *42*(168).
- Mason, J. (2002). Qualitative researching (2nd ed.). London: Sage.
- Mason, M. (2010). Sample size and saturation in Ph.D. Studies using qualitative interviews. Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 11(3) [Article No. 8].
- Matthay, E. R. (1995). Counseling for college: A professional's guide to motivating, advising, and preparing students for higher education. Peterson's, 202 Carnegie Center, PO Box 2123, Princeton NJ 08543-2123.
- Maxwell, J. C. (2011). *The 5 levels of leadership: Proven steps to maximize your potential*. Center Street.
- Mayo, J. R., Murguia, E., & Padilla, R. V. (1995). Social integration and academic performance among minority university students. *Journal of College Student Development*, 36, 542–552.
- McBride, L. and Perry-Burney, G. African-American male mentoring at a rural state university.

  PA Association of Liaisons and Officers of Multicultural Affairs. Lancaster, PA, July 11, 2013. (Referred/Paper).
- McBride, L. & McBride, L. (2017, June 26). Lisa McBride. Retrieved from https://www.insightintodiversity.com/changing-the-narrative-for-men-of-color-in-higher-education/

- McGee, E. & Martin, D. B. (2011). From the hood to being hooded: A case study of a Black male. *Journal of African American Males in Education*, *2*(1), 46–65.
- McKinsey and Company. (2009). Pathways to a low-carbon economy: Version 2 of the global greenhouse gas abatement cost curve.
- McMillan, J. H. & Schumacher, S. (1997). *Research in education: A conceptual introduction* (4th ed.). New York: Longman.
- McNairy, Francine G. "The challenge for higher education: Retaining students of color." *New Directions for Student Services*, 1996. 74 (1996): 3–14.
- McNamara, C. (1999). General guidelines for conducting interviews.
- Merriam, S. B. (1998). Case study research in education. A qualitative approach. San Francisco: Jossey Bass.
- Meznek, J. M. (1987). A national study of student attrition in community colleges. *Dissertation Abstracts International*, 48(11), 2779A.
- Miller, L. K. (2010). The impact of intrusive advising on academic self-efficacy beliefs in first-year students in higher education. The Loyola University of Chicago.
- Mohajan, H. K. (2018). Qualitative research methodology in social sciences and related subjects. *Journal of Economic Development, Environment, and People*, 7(1), 23–48.
- Morse, J. M. (2000). Determining the sample size. Qualitative Health Research, 10, 3–5.
- Morse, J. 1994. Designing funded qualitative research. In *Handbook for Qualitative Research*, ed. N. Denzin and Y. Lincoln, 220–35. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. 1995. The significance of saturation. Qualitative Health Research 5:147–49.
- Moses, Y. (1999). Race, Higher Education, and American Society. *Journal of Anthropological Research*, 55(2), 265–277. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/3631211">http://www.jstor.org/stable/3631211</a>

- Mould, A. W., Pang, Z., Pakusch, M., Tonks, I. D., Stark, M., Carrie, D., & Wakefield, M. J.(2013). Smchd1 regulates a subset of autosomal genes subject to monoallelic expression in addition to being critical for X inactivation. *Epigenetics & chromatin*, 6 (1), 19.
- Mouton, J. (2001). How to succeed in your Master's and Doctoral Studies: A South African guide and resource book. Pretoria: Van Schaick Publishers.
- Murr, C. D. (2010). A scholarship workshop program to improve underrepresented student access to higher education. *Journal of Student Financial Aid*, 40(2), 3.
- Myers, M. D. (2009). Qualitative research in business and management. London, UK: Sage.
- Nasir, N., McLaughlin, M., & Jones, A. (2009). What does it mean to be African American?

  Constructions of race and academic identity in an urban public high school. *American Educational Research Journal*, 46, 73–114.
- Nehls, K., Smith, B. D., & Schneider, H. A. (2015). Video-conferencing interviews in qualitative research. *Enhancing qualitative and mixed methods research with technology* (pp. 140–157). IGI Global.
- Noguera, P. A. (1997). Reconsidering the "crisis" of the Black male in America. *Social Justice*, 24(2 (68), 147–164.
- Noor, K. B. Case study: A strategic research methodology. *American Journal of Applied Science*. 2008;5:1602–4.
- Onne Kraning, J. (1999). Career centers: Changing needs require changing paradigms. *Colorado State University Journal of Student Affairs*, Volume VIII, 1999, 8, 77.
- Opp, R. D. (2002). Enhancing program completion rates among two-year college students of color. Community College Journal of Research and Practice, 26(2), 147–163.

- Outtz, J. H. (1995). Higher Education and the New Demographic Reality. *Educational Record*, 76, 65-69.
- Palmer, R. H. C., Young, S. E., Hopfer, C. J., Corley, R. P., Stallings, M. C., Crowley, T. J., & Hewitt, J. K. (2009). Developmental epidemiology of drug use and abuse in adolescence and young adulthood: Evidence of generalized risk. *Drug and alcohol dependence*, 102(1–3), 78–87.
- Palmer, R. T. & Young, E. M. (2009). Determined to succeed: Salient factors that foster academic success for academically unprepared Black males at a Black college. *Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice, 10*(4), 465–482.
- Pascarella, E. T. & Chapman, D. W. (1983). A multi-institutional, path analytic validation of Tinto's model of college withdrawal. *American Educational Research Journal*, 20(1), 87–102.
- Pascarella, E. T. & Terenzini, P. T. (2005). How college affects students (Vol.2): A third decade of research. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Patterson, L. E. (1993). Resistance as a factor in career counseling. *Journal of Career Development*, 19(3), 149–159.
- Patton, L. D. (2006). The voice of reason: A qualitative examination of Black student perceptions of Black culture centers. *Journal of College Student Development*, 47(6), 628–646.
- Plummer, K. (1995) Telling Sexual Stories: Power, Change, and Social Worlds. London: Routledge.
- Pluviose, D. (2007). Black, Brown, and college-bound. *Diverse Issues in Higher Education*, 24(3), 7.

- Ponelis, S. R. (2015). Using interpretive qualitative case studies for exploratory research in doctoral studies: A case of Information Systems research in small and medium enterprises. *International Journal of Doctoral Studies*, *10*(1), 535–550.
- Randall, Vernellia R. (2000). "Excerpts from Monique Langhorne, the African American Community: Circumventing the Compulsory Education System," 33. Beverly Hills Bar Association Journal 12–31, 13–17. The University of Dayton School of Law. Retrieved 25 April 2012.
- Reid, D. (2019). Qual reliability and validity [PowerPoint slides 1–67]. Retrieved from Seton Hall University Blackboard.
- Reiff, H., Gerber, P., & Ginsberg, R. (1997). Exceeding expectations. Austin, TX: Pro-Ed.
- Roach III, M. A. C. K., Lu, J., Pilepich, M. V., Asbell, S. O., Mohiuddin, M., & Grignon, D. (2003). Race and survival of men treated for prostate cancer on radiation therapy oncology group phase III randomized trials. *The Journal of Urology*, *169*(1), 245–250.
- Sandelowski, M. (1991). Telling stories: Narrative approaches in qualitative research. *Image: the Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 23(3), 161–166.
- Schaub, M. (2012). The profession of college career services delivery: What college counselors should know about career centers. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, 26(3), 201–215.
- Schein, H. K. & Laff, N. S. (1997). Working with undecided students: A hands-on strategy. *NACADA Journal*, 17(1), 44–48.
- Schroeder, W. H., Anlauf, K. G., Barrie, L. A., Lu, J. Y., Steffen, A., Schneeberger, D. R., & Berg, T. (1998). Arctic springtime depletion of mercury. *Nature*, *394*(6691), 331–332.
- Schwandt, T. A. (1997). Qualitative inquiry: A dictionary of terms. Sage Publications, Inc.

- Seidman, A. (1996). Retention revisited, Lv. College and University, 72(4). 18–20.
- Sewell Jr, W. H. (1992). A theory of structure: Duality, agency, and transformation. *American Journal of Sociology*, *98*(1), 1–29.
- Shenton, A. K. (2004). Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research topics. *Education for Information 22*, (2), 63–75.
- Shultz, E. L., Colton, G. M., & Colton, C. (2001). The Adventure program: Advisement and mentoring for students of color in higher education. *The Journal of Humanistic Counseling, Education and Development*, 40(2), 208–218.
- Simon, M. (2011). Analysis of qualitative data. *Dissertation and Scholarly Research: Recipes for Success. Seattle: LLC*.
- Sloan, P. E. (1985). Early Black nursing schools and responses of Black nurses to their educational programs. *The Western Journal of Black Studies*, *9*(3), 158.
- Smith, W. A., Allen, W. R., & Danley, L. L. (2007). "Assume the position ... you fit the description" psychosocial experiences and racial battle fatigue among African American male college students. *American Behavioral Scientist*, *51*(4), 551–578.
- Solorzano, D., Ceja, M., & Yosso, T. (2000). Critical race theory, racial microaggressions, and campus racial climate: The experiences of African American college students. *Journal of Negro education*, 60–73.
- Stampen, J. O. & Reeves, R. W. (1983). Student Aid and Public Higher Education: A Progress Report.
- St. John, E. P., Oescher, J., and Andrieu, S. (1992). The influence of prices on within-year persistence by traditional college-age students in four-year colleges. *Journal of Student Financial Aid*, 22 (1): 27

- Stavitz, J. (2020). Exploring New Jersey High School Athletic Trainers' Experience and Perceptions Associated with a Multifaceted Approach to Concussion Management.
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2008). The role of supportive relationships in facilitating African American males' success in college. *Naspa Journal*, *45*(1), 26–48.
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2011). Bridging the pipeline: Increasing underrepresented students' preparation for college through a summer bridge program. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 55(2), 142–159.
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2014). What role does grit play in the academic success of black male collegians at predominantly white institutions? *Journal of African American Studies*, *18*(1), 1–10.
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2015). Cultural navigation and college student success: What works for ensuring academic excellence (CHEE #What Works Report Series 2015-001). Columbus, OH: Center for Higher Education Enterprise, The Ohio State University.
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2015). Reframing academic advising for student success: From advisor to cultural navigator. *The Journal of the National Academic Advising Association*, *35*(1), 56–63.
- Sue, D. & Sue, D. M. (2008). Foundations of counseling and psychotherapy: Evidence-based practices for a diverse society. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons.
- Suen, H. K. (1983). Alienation and attrition of Black college students on a predominantly White campus. *Journal of College Student Personnel*, 25, 117–121
- Tate, W. F. (2001). Science education as a civil right: Urban schools and opportunity-to-learn considerations. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 38(9), 1015–1028.
- Teal, E. A. & Herrick, R. F. (1962). The fundamentals of college placement. *Bethlehem, PA*.

- Thelin, J. R. & Gasman, M. (2003). Historical overview of American higher education. *Student services: A handbook for the profession*, *4*, 3–22.
- Thelin, J. R. (2011). A history of American higher education. JHU Press.
- Terkla, D. G. (1984). Does Financial Aid Enhance Undergraduate Persistence?
- Thernstrom, S. & Thernstrom, A. (1997). America in Black and White: One Nation. *Indivisible* (New York, 1997), 98–99.
- Thorbecke, Catherine. "As Corporate America Faces Racial Reckoning, Here's How Experts Say Change Can Be Made." *ABC*, 19 June 2020, abcnews.go.com/Business/corporate-america-faces-racial-reckoning-heres-experts-change/story?id=71277643. Accessed 28 June 2020.
- Tinto, V. (1993). Leaving college: Rethinking the causes and cures of student retention (2nd ed.). Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.
- Tinto, V. (2017). Through the eyes of students. *Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice*, 19(3), 254–269.
- Titcomb, C. (n.d.). JBHE Chronology of Major Landmarks in the Progress of African Americans in Higher Education. Retrieved February 6, 2020, from https://www.jbhe.com/chronology/
- Trow, M. (1993). Reflections on higher education reform in the 1990s: the case of Sweden. Studies of higher education and research, (4), 24–37.
- Understand African American Male College Rates in 2020. (2020, December 14). Retrieved December 19, 2020, from https://www.bridgebuildersla.org/african-american-male-college-graduation-rates-2020/

- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2019). *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2017 (NCES 2018-070), Chapter 3.
- Vogel, D. L., Heimerdinger-Edwards, S. R., Hammer, J. H., & Hubbard, A. (2011). "Boys don't cry": Examination of the links between endorsement of masculine norms, self-stigma, and help-seeking attitudes for men from diverse backgrounds. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *58*(3), 368.
- Voorhees, R. A. (1985). Financial aid and persistence: Do the federal campus-based aid programs make a difference? *Journal of Student Financial Aid*, 15(1), 2.
- Wang, C. C. & Geale, S. K. (2015). The power of story: Narrative inquiry as a methodology in nursing research. International Journal of Nursing Sciences, 2(2), 195–198.
- Warren, B. & Rosebery, A. S. (2011). Navigating interculturality: African American male students and the science classroom. *Journal of African American Males in Education*, 2(1), 98–115.
- Warren, C. A., Douglas, T. R. M., & Howard, T. C. (2016). In their own words: Erasing deficits and exploring what works to improve K–12 and postsecondary Black male school achievement. *Teachers College Record*, *118*(6), 1–4.
- Weathers, P. L., Thompson, C. E., Robert, S., & Rodriguez, J. (1994). Black college women's career values: A preliminary investigation. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 22(2), 96105.
- Webster, L. & Mertova, P. (2007). *Using narrative inquiry as a research method: An introduction to using critical event narrative analysis in research on learning and teaching*. Routledge.
- Williams, J. (2015). Black Brains Matter: Why are graduation rates so low. *Take Part*.

- Wood, J., Baghurst, T., Waugh, L., & Lancaster, J. (2008). Engaging students in the academic advising process. *The Mentor: An Academic Advising Journal*, 10, 23–32.
- Wood, J. L. & Williams, R. C. (2013). Persistence factors for Black males in the community college: An examination of background, academic, social, and environmental variables. Spectrum: A Journal on Black Men, 1(2), 1–28.
- Williams, M. (2007). Avatar watching participant observation in graphical online environments.

  \*Qualitative Research\*, 7(1), 5–24.
- Wilson, K. L. (2016). "I'm going to prove somebody right": Deconstructing African American male identity in mathematics and science. *Urban Education Research & Policy Annuals*, 4(1).
- Wright, G. B. (2011). Student-centered learning in higher education. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 23(1), 92–97.
- Yarbrough, C. (2002). The first 50 years of the Journal of Research in Music Education: A content analysis. *Journal of Research in Music Education*, 50(4), 276–279.
- Zunker, V. G. (1998). Career counseling: Applied concepts of life planning. Pacific Grove, CA: Brooks.

# Appendix A

# Interview Protocol Higher Education Support Service for Black Male Students Dissertation Study LaQuan Dyce

### Background and Academic Experiences

- 1. How long have you been attending college?
- 2. How would you describe yourself as a student?
- 3. What is it like as a Black male student at your college/university?

# Interview 1 Topics

- On a daily basis, you make many decisions navigating through your academics as a student at your college/university.
- Can you walk me through a typical day at school and talk about some experiences?
- What kinds of services are available at your college/university that assists you to graduate?
  - o Are these services helpful?
- What has been unhelpful for your academic persistence, and why?

# Appendix B

# **Recruitment of Introductory**

Dear Mr. Participant,

My name is LaQuan Dyce and I am a doctoral candidate in Educational Leadership & Management Policy program at Seton Hall University. I am conducting a dissertation study about Black male students' understandings and perceptions of support services at their academic institutions. If you are willing to participate in my study, I hope to talk with you about your understandings and perceptions of support services at your college/university that supports your academic persistence. I am especially interested in the following research questions are:

- 1. What resources are instrumental in helping Black males academically persist?
- 2. How do Black male students navigate and make sense of institutional support for their academic persistence?
- 3. In what ways do Black male students perceive the quality of the support services at their institution

If you choose to participate in this study, I would first email you a survey to qualify you for the study. If you meet the criteria to participate in the study, I will want to interview you individually via video conference for approximately 45 to 60 minutes. Furthermore, there may be a follow-up whereas I would ask you to participate in a focus group along with other participants via a Zoom video conference. This video focus group would run for approximately 60 minutes. These video recordings will be stored on a USB drive and locked in a security safe.

Your input and experience as a Black male student would make an invaluable contribution to my study. During the process of the study and thereafter, your identity will remain anonymous. The data that you provide will be coded with a pseudo name, known only to me, the researcher.

If you are willing to participate or have any questions about the study, please get in touch with me via email (dycelaqu@shu.edu) or by phone ( ). I am looking forward to addressing any questions or concerns you may have. Thank you for your time to consider participating in my study!

Sincerely,

LaQuan Dyce Doctoral Candidate, Seton Hall University

#### Appendix C

#### **Informed Consent**



#### Informed Consent Letter

Dear Research Participant,

LaQuan Dyce is a student in the Department of Education Leadership, Management and Policy in the College of Education and Human Services at Seton Hall University.

This study investigates whether higher education support services acts as a barrier or conduit for the academic persistence of Black male students. This study will be conducted between May of 2020 and July of 2020.

The research participant will complete one online survey, via Google forms, to qualify for the study. If the research participant meets the criteria for the study, then they will partake in a 45-60-minute virtual interview, via Zoom. Lastly, the research participant may be asked to participant in a virtual focus group, via Zoom, which will take approximately 45-60 minutes.

The survey, titled (1) "Research Recruit Study" will ask the following questions: "Are you a full-time student at an accredited college or university?", "Are you at least 18 years of age?", "Are you willing to participate in a study that involves volunteering your perception of higher education support or lack thereof while persisting through college?", "Do you self-identify as Black in race?", and "How do you self-identify in gender?". Sample interview questions include: "How long have you been attending college?", "How would you describe yourself as a student?", and "What is it like as a Black male student at your college/university?". The focus group queries will be drawn from themes derived from the interviews.

Participation in this study is completely voluntary and the participant may withdraw his or her consent to participate at any time. Refusal to participate or discontinuing participation at any time will involve no penalty or loss of benefits to which the participant is otherwise entitled.

The privacy of the research participant and his/her school will be protected throughout the entire research study. All surveys, interviews, and focus groups, and the results thereof will be kept strictly confidential. The research participant will be identified only by a pseudonym. Results from this study may be used in reports, publications or presentations, but will not include the names of the participants or their associated school in any work.

All information (including a key associating name with pseudonyms) will be kept in a locked security safe in the researchers' home office. All surveys, interviews, and focus group and electronic data will be kept on a USB drive and locked in the same security safe.

Only the researcher will have access to the collected data.



There are no foreseeable risks to participating in the study and there is no penalty for refusing to participate.

Participants receive no direct benefits by participating in this research. However, potential benefits include the potential to contribute to a better understanding of how Black male students spend their time and how college and universities can better support Black male students.

If the research participant needs further information about this study, please contact LaQuan Dyce via email <a href="mailto:dycelaqu@shu.edu">dycelaqu@shu.edu</a> or by phone 646-901-1400. If the participant has questions or concerns about his or her rights as a research participant he or she may contact Dr. LaFountaine in the Seton Hall University IRB office by calling (973) 313-6314 or emailing <a href="mailto:Michael.lafountaine@shu.edu">Michael.lafountaine@shu.edu</a>.

By signing below the research participant voluntarily agree to be video/audio recorded. On all video/audio recordings the research participant will be identified only by pseudonym. Only the researcher will have access to and listen to the video/audio-recordings. All video/audio-recordings will be stored on a USB drive and locked in the researchers' security safe for up to five years. The researcher will transcribe all video/audio-recordings.

The participant will be provided a signed and dated copy of this informed consent form.

(Signature)
(Printed Name) (Date)

By signing this form, I voluntarily agree to participate in this study as described above.

#### Appendix D

# **IRB Approval Letter**



June 5, 2020

Re: Study ID# 2020-080

Dear Mr. Dyce,

The Research Ethics Committee of the Seton Hall University Institutional Review Board reviewed and approved your research proposal entitled "A Barrier or a Conduit? Analyzing the Impact of Support Services in Higher Education on the Academic Persistence of Black Male Students" as resubmitted. This memo serves as official notice of the aforementioned study's approval as exempt. Enclosed for your records are the stamped original Consent Form and recruitment flyer. You can make copies of these forms for your use.

The Institutional Review Board approval of your research is valid for a one-year period from the date of this letter. During this time, any changes to the research protocol, informed consent form or study team must be reviewed and approved by the IRB prior to their implementation.

You will receive a communication from the Institutional Review Board at least 1 month prior to your expiration date requesting that you submit an Annual Progress Report to keep the study active, or a Final Review of Human Subjects Research form to close the study. In all future correspondence with the Institutional Review Board, please reference the ID# listed above.

Thank you for your cooperation.

Sincerely,

Mara C. Podvey, PhD, OTR Associate Professor Co-Chair, Institutional Review Board